# EQUIVARIANT KODAIRA EMBEDDING FOR CR MANIFOLDS WITH CIRCLE ACTION

#### CHIN-YU HSIAO, XIAOSHAN LI, AND GEORGE MARINESCU

ABSTRACT. We consider a compact CR manifold with a transversal CR locally free circle action endowed with an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle. We prove that a certain weighted Fourier-Szegő kernel of the CR sections in the high tensor powers admits a full asymptotic expansion. As a consequence, we establish an equivariant Kodaira embedding theorem.

#### CONTENTS

1. Introduction and statement of the main results	1
2. Preliminaries	8
2.1. Some standard notations	8
2.2. Definitions and notations from semi-classical analysis	9
2.3. CR manifolds with circle action	11
2.4. Expression of $T$ and $\overline{\partial}_b$ in BRT trivializations	17
3. Szegő kernel asymptotics	17
3.1. Small spectral gap of the Kohn Laplacian	19
3.2. The weighted projector $F_{k,\delta}$ on a canonical coordinate patch	23
3.3. Properties of the phase function	27
3.4. Comparison with other Szegő kernel expansions	28
3.5. The necessity of the weighted Fourier-Szegő operator $P_{k,\delta}$	29
4. Equivariant Kodaira embedding	32
References	47

### 1. Introduction and statement of the main results

The goal of this paper is to study the Szegő kernel and the equivariant embedding of CR manifolds with circle action. The embedding of CR manifolds in general is a subject with long tradition. One paradigm is the embedding theorem of compact strictly pseudoconvex CR manifolds. A famous theorem of Louis Boutet de Monvel [7] asserts that such manifolds can be embedded by CR maps into the complex Euclidean space, provided the dimension of the manifold is greater than or equal to five.

The first author was partially supported by Taiwan Ministry of Science of Technology project 104-2628-M-001-003-MY2 and the Golden-Jade fellowship of Kenda Foundation.

The second author was supported by NSFC No. 11501422, Postdoctoral Science Foundation of China 2015M570660 and Central university research Fund 2042015kf0049.

The third author is partially supported by SFB TR 191 and gratefully acknowledges the support of the Academia Sinica at Taipei, where part of this paper was written.

In dimension three there are non-embeddable compact strictly pseudoconvex CR manifolds (see e. g. Burns [10], where the boundary of the non-fillable example of strictly pseudoconcave manifold by Grauert [16], Andreotti-Siu [2] and Rossi [35] is shown to be non-embeddable). However, if the manifold admits a circle action, then it is embeddable, by a theorem of Lempert [27]. In the study of CR functions, which would eventually provide an embedding, it is natural to look to the orthogonal projector on the space of square integrable CR functions, called Szegő projector. The Schwartz kernel of this projector is called Szegő kernel. In this spirit, a proof based on the Szegő kernel of Lempert's embedding theorem was given in [25, Theorem 1.13]. Using the Szegő kernel of the Fourier components it was recently shown in [17, Theorem 1.2] that there exists an *equivariant* embedding of strictly pseudoconvex CR manifolds with circle action.

Leaving the territory of strictly pseudoconvex CR manifolds, the natural idea arrises to embed CR manifolds into the projective space by means of CR sections of a CR line bundle of positive curvature [15, 17, 20, 21, 22, 23, 25, 26, 31, 33]. This is the analogue of the *Kodaira embedding theorem* from complex geometry. In the case of CR manifolds we have to use an analytic method, while Kodaira's original proof relied on cohomology vanishing theorems. Analytic proofs of the Kodaira embedding theorem for Kähler and symplectic manifolds, based on the Bergman kernel asymptotics, were given in [9, 28]. In this paper we will use Szegő kernel analogues on CR manifolds of the Bergman kernel asymptotics on Kähler or symplectic manifolds [11, 24, 28, 29, 36, 38, 40]. A motivating example is the quadric

$$\{[z] \in \mathbb{CP}^{N-1}; |z_1|^2 + \ldots + |z_q|^2 - |z_{q+1}|^2 - \ldots - |z_N|^2 = 0\}$$

which is a CR manifold possessing a positive line bundle and a circle action. In [9, 36, 40] the Szegő kernel on a strictly pseudoconvex CR manifold with trivial line bundle [8] (see also [25]) was used to study the Bergman kernel on a Kähler manifold, while here we study the Szegő kernel for tensor powers of a CR line bundle.

We are thus led to the problem of equivariant Kodaira embedding of CR manifolds with circle action, which will be the subject of this paper. We will prove that a certain weighted Fourier-Szegő kernel admits a full asymptotic expansion and by using these asymptotics, we will show that if X admits a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action and there is a  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle L over X, then X can be CR embedded into projective space without any assumption of the Levi form. In particular, when X is Levi-flat, we improve to  $C^{\infty}$  the regularity in the Kodaira embedding theorem of Ohsawa and Sibony (see Corollary 1.4).

Let us now formulate our main results. We refer to Section 2 for some standard notations and terminology used here. Let  $(X,T^{1,0}X)$  be a compact CR manifold of dimension 2n-1,  $n\geqslant 2$ , endowed with a locally free  $S^1$ -action  $S^1\times X\to X$ ,  $(e^{i\theta},x)\mapsto e^{i\theta}x$  and we let T be the infinitesimal generator of the  $S^1$ -action.

We assume that this  $S^1$ -action is transversal CR, that is, T preserves the CR structure  $T^{1,0}X$ , and T and  $T^{1,0}X\oplus \overline{T^{1,0}X}$  generate the complex tangent bundle to X. In our paper we will make systematic use of appropriate coordinates introduced by Baouendi-Rothschild-Treves [4, Theorem II.1, Proposition I.2]. Namely, if X admits a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action, then for each point  $p\in X$  there exist a coordinate neighborhood U with coordinates  $(x_1,\ldots,x_{2n-1})$ , centered at p=0, there exist  $\eta>0$ ,  $\varepsilon_0>0$  and  $\phi\in C^\infty(D,\mathbb{R})$  independent of  $\theta$ , where  $D:=\{(z,\theta)\in U: |z|<\eta, |\theta|<\varepsilon_0\}\subset U$ , such that, by setting

$$z_j = x_{2j-1} + ix_{2j}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n-1, \qquad x_{2n-1} = \theta,$$

we have

$$(1.1) T = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \text{ on } D,$$

the vector fields

(1.2) 
$$Z_{j} = \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} + i \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_{j}}(z, \overline{z}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

form a frame of  $T^{1,0}X$  over D. From this it follows that the vector fields  $\overline{Z}_1, \dots, \overline{Z}_{n-1}$  form a frame of  $T^{0,1}X$  over D and they annihilate the functions

$$z_1,\ldots,z_{n-1},\zeta:=\theta+i\phi,$$

which are thus CR functions. The map

$$D \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}^n, \ p \longmapsto (z_1(p), \dots, z_{n-1}(p), \zeta(p))$$

is therefore a CR embedding, so X is locally embeddable. Actually, by [4, Theorem II.1], any abstract CR structure invariant under a transversal Lie group action is locally embeddable. We call  $(x_1,\ldots,x_{2n-1})$  canonical coordinates, D canonical coordinate patch and  $(D,(z,\theta),\phi)$  a BRT trivialization.

In this paper, we work with locally trivializable CR vector bundles, see Definition 2.5. Such bundles admit local CR frames and transitions matrices with CR entries. We consider in the following  $S^1$ -equivariant CR bundles, that is, CR bundles endowed with a CR  $S^1$ -action lifting the  $S^1$ -action on X (see Definition 2.6). Such bundles admit local  $S^1$ -equivariant CR frames, called rigid CR frames, so there is a family of trivializations which cover X such that the entries of the transition matrices are CR functions annihilated by T, see Proposition 2.7. The operator T extends to an operator on  $C^\infty(X, L)$ , see (2.21). We consider further an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric on L. Then for every rigid frame  $\{f_1, \ldots, f_r\}$ , the inner product of  $f_i$  and  $f_\ell$  are annihilated by T for any  $j, \ell$ .

Let L be an  $S^1$ -equivariant CR line bundle over X and let  $L^k$  be the k-th power of L, which is also an  $S^1$ -equivariant CR line bundle. Let

$$\overline{\partial}_b: \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k) \to \Omega^{0,q+1}(X,L^k),$$

be the tangential Cauchy-Riemann operator with values in  $L^k$ . The action of  $S^1$  commutes with  $\overline{\partial}_b$ . We will therefore obtain information about  $\overline{\partial}_b$  by decomposing the spaces of sections under the group action. For every  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we consider the Fourier component of the space of smooth sections  $C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$  consisting of equivariant CR sections of  $L^k$  of frequency m, that is,

(1.3) 
$$C_m^{\infty}(X, L^k) := \{ u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k); Tu = imu \},$$

and the corresponding Fourier component of the space of CR sections,

(1.4) 
$$\mathcal{H}_{b,m}^0(X,L^k) := \left\{ u \in C_m^\infty(X,L^k); \, \overline{\partial}_b u = 0 \right\}.$$

Since X is a compact manifold we have for every  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$  (see [22, Theorem 1.23] and also Theorem 3.7) that

$$\dim \mathcal{H}_{h,m}^0(X,L^k) < \infty.$$

For  $\lambda > 0$ , put

(1.6) 
$$\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq \lambda}(X,L^k) := \bigoplus_{|m|\leq \lambda} \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X,L^k).$$

We assume further that L is endowed with an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric h. The curvature of (L,h) at a point  $x \in X$  is denoted by  $R^L_x$  (cf. Definition 2.11), and (L,h) is called positive if  $R^L_x$  is positive definite at any point  $x \in X$ . The Hermitian metric on  $L^k$  induced by h is denoted by  $h^k$ . Working with a positive line bundle L we will embed the manifold X by using weighted projections on the Fourier components (cf. (1.9)) of sections of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  for  $\delta>0$  sufficiently small.

The bundle  $\mathbb{C}TX$  is  $S^1$ -equivariant and we can take an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric  $\langle \,\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,\rangle$  on  $\mathbb{C}TX$  such that

$$T^{1,0}X \perp T^{0,1}X, \ T \perp (T^{1,0}X \oplus T^{0,1}X), \ \langle T | T \rangle = 1$$

and  $\langle u | v \rangle$  is real if u, v are real tangent vectors (see Theorem 2.14). We denote by  $dv_X$  the volume form induced by  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$ .

Let  $\omega_0 \in C^\infty(X, T^*X)$  be the real 1-form of unit length annihilating  $T^{1,0}X \oplus T^{0,1}X$  and satisfying  $\omega_0(T) = -1$ . The Levi form  $\mathcal{L}_x$  at a point  $x \in X$  is the Hermitian quadratic form on  $T_x^{1,0}X$  given by  $\mathcal{L}_x(U, \overline{V}) = -\frac{1}{2i} \langle d\omega_0(x), U \wedge \overline{V} \rangle$ ,  $U, V \in T_x^{1,0}X$ . Let  $(\cdot | \cdot)_k = (\cdot | \cdot)$  be the  $L^2$  inner product on  $C^\infty(X, L^k)$  induced by  $h^k$  and  $dv_X$ . Let

Let  $(\cdot|\cdot)_k = (\cdot|\cdot)$  be the  $L^2$  inner product on  $C^{\infty}(X,L^k)$  induced by  $h^k$  and  $dv_X$ . Let  $L^2(X,L^k)$  be the completion of  $C^{\infty}(X,L^k)$  with respect to  $(\cdot|\cdot)$ . We extend  $(\cdot|\cdot)$  to  $L^2(X,L^k)$ . For every  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , let  $L^2_m(X,L^k) \subset L^2(X,L^k)$  be the completion of  $C^{\infty}_m(X,L^k)$  with respect to  $(\cdot|\cdot)$ . Let

(1.7) 
$$Q_{m,k}^{(0)}: L^2(X, L^k) \to L_m^2(X, L^k)$$

be the orthogonal projection with respect to  $(\cdot | \cdot)$ . We have the Fourier decomposition

$$L^{2}(X, L^{k}) = \bigoplus_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} L^{2}_{m}(X, L^{k}).$$

We first construct a bounded operator on  $L^2(X, L^k)$  by putting a weight on the components of the Fourier decomposition with the help of a cut-off function. Fix  $\delta > 0$  and a function

(1.8) 
$$\tau_{\delta} \in C_0^{\infty}((-\delta, \delta)), \ 0 \le \tau_{\delta} \le 1, \ \tau_{\delta} = 1 \text{ on } \left[-\frac{\delta}{2}, \frac{\delta}{2}\right].$$

We define the weighted projector on the Fourier components by

(1.9) 
$$F_{k,\delta}: L^2(X, L^k) \to L^2(X, L^k),$$
$$u \mapsto \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{m}{k}\right) Q_{m,k}^{(0)}(u).$$

For every  $\lambda > 0$ , we consider the partial Szegő projector

(1.10) 
$$\Pi_{k,\leq \lambda}: L^2(X,L^k) \to \mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq \lambda}(X,L^k)$$

which is the orthogonal projection on the space of equivariant CR functions of degree less than  $\lambda$ . Finally, we consider the weighted Fourier-Szegő operator

$$(1.11) P_{k,\delta} := F_{k,\delta} \circ \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta} \circ F_{k,\delta} : L^2(X,L^k) \to \mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k).$$

The Schwartz kernel of  $P_{k,\delta}$  with respect to  $dv_X$  is the smooth function  $P_{k,\delta}(x,y) \in L_x^k \otimes (L_y^k)^*$  satisfying (cf. Section 2.2, [28, B.2])

(1.12) 
$$(P_{k,\delta}u)(x) = \int_X P_{k,\delta}(x,y)u(y) \, dv_X(y) \,, \ u \in L^2(X,L^k).$$

Let  $f_j = f_j^{(k)}$ ,  $j = 1, \ldots, d_k$ , be an orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$ . Then

(1.13) 
$$P_{k,\delta}(x,y) = \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} (F_{k,\delta}f_j)(x) \otimes ((F_{k,\delta}f_j)(y))^*,$$

$$P_{k,\delta}(x,x) = \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |(F_{k,\delta}f_j)(x)|_{h^k}^2,$$

(see Lemma 4.1) and these representations are independent of the chosen orthonormal basis. It should be noticed that the partial Szegő kernel  $\sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2$  does not admit an asymptotic expansion in general, hence the necessity of using the weighted projector  $F_{k,\delta}$ . This is discussed in Section 3.5.

In order to describe the Fourier-Szegő kernel  $P_{k,\delta}(x,y)$  we will localize  $P_{k,\delta}$  with respect to a local rigid CR frame s of L on an open set  $D \subset X$ . We define the weight of the metric h on L with respect to s to be the function  $\Phi \in C^{\infty}(D)$  satisfying  $|s|_h^2 = e^{-2\Phi}$ . We have an isometry

$$(1.14) U_{k,s}: L^2(D) \to L^2(D, L^k), \ u \longmapsto ue^{k\Phi} s^k,$$

with inverse  $U_{k,s}^{-1}:L^2(D,L^k)\to L^2(D)$ ,  $\alpha\mapsto e^{-k\Phi}s^{-k}\alpha$ . The localization of  $P_{k,\delta}$  with respect to the trivializing rigid CR section s is given by

(1.15) 
$$P_{k,\delta,s}: L^2_{\text{comp}}(D) \to L^2(D), \ P_{k,\delta,s} = U_{k,s}^{-1} P_{k,\delta} U_{k,s},$$

where  $L^2_{\text{comp}}(D)$  is the subspace of elements of  $L^2(D)$  with compact support in D. Let  $P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y) \in C^\infty(D \times D)$  be the Schwartz kernel of  $P_{k,\delta,s}$  with respect to  $dv_X$ , defined as in (1.12). The first main result of this work describes the structure of the localized Fourier-Szegő kernel  $P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y)$ .

**Theorem 1.1.** Let X be a compact CR manifold with a CR transversal locally free  $S^1$ -action and let (L,h) be an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle on X. Consider a point  $p \in X$  and a canonical coordinate neighborhood  $(D,x=(x_1,\ldots,x_{2n-1}))$  centered at p=0. Let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on D and set  $|s|_h^2=e^{-2\Phi}$ . Fix  $\delta>0$  small enough and  $D_0 \in D$ . Then

$$(1.16) P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y) = \int_{\mathbb{D}} e^{ik\varphi(x,y,t)} g(x,y,t,k) dt + O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D_0 \times D_0,$$

where  $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(D \times D \times (-\delta, \delta))$  is a phase function such that for some constant c>0 we have

$$(1.17) \begin{array}{l} d_{x}\varphi(x,y,t)|_{x=y}=-2\mathrm{Im}\,\overline{\partial}_{b}\Phi(x)+t\omega_{0}(x), \quad d_{y}\varphi(x,y,t)|_{x=y}=2\mathrm{Im}\,\overline{\partial}_{b}\Phi(x)-t\omega_{0}(x),\\ \mathrm{Im}\,\varphi(x,y,t)\geq c|z-w|^{2}, \quad (x,y,t)\in D\times D\times (-\delta,\delta), x=(z,x_{2n-1}), y=(w,y_{2n-1}),\\ \mathrm{Im}\,\varphi(x,y,t)+\left|\frac{\partial\varphi}{\partial t}(x,y,t)\right|^{2}\geq c\left|x-y\right|^{2}, \quad (x,y,t)\in D\times D\times (-\delta,\delta),\\ \varphi(x,y,t)=0 \text{ and } \frac{\partial\varphi}{\partial t}(x,y,t)=0 \text{ if and only if } x=y, \end{array}$$

and  $g(x,y,t,k) \in S^n_{\mathrm{loc}}(1;D\times D\times (-\delta,\delta))\cap C^\infty_0(D\times D\times (-\delta,\delta))$  is a symbol with expansion

(1.18) 
$$g(x,y,t,k) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} g_j(x,y,t) k^{n-j} \text{ in } S_{\text{loc}}^n(1;D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta)),$$

and for  $x \in D_0$  and  $|t| < \delta$  we have

(1.19) 
$$g_0(x, x, t) = (2\pi)^{-n} \left| \det \left( R_x^L - 2t \mathcal{L}_x \right) \right| |\tau_{\delta}(t)|^2.$$

We refer the reader to Section 2.2 for the notations in semi-classical analysis used in Theorem 1.1. The determinant of a Hermitian quadratic form  $\mathcal{R}_x$  on  $T_x^{1,0}X$  is defined by  $\det \mathcal{R}_x = \lambda_1 \dots \lambda_{n-1}$  where  $\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_{n-1}$  are the eigenvalues of  $\mathcal{R}_x$  with respect to  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$ .

It should be noticed that the integral in the classical Boutet de Monvel-Sjöstrand's description [8] of the Szegő kernels for strictly pseudoconvex domains is  $\mathbb{R}_+$ , whereas the integral in our expansion (1.16) is  $(-\delta, \delta)$ . The difference is that in [8] one works with the Szegő projector on the infinite dimensional space of CR functions, while here we use the weighted Fourier-Szegő projector (1.11) on a finite dimensional space of sections of  $L^k$ , where the cut-off function  $\tau_\delta$  at frequency level plays an essential role. Moreover,  $P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y)$  are semiclassical kernels (with a k in the phase) compared to the kernel in [8] where there is no semi-classical parameter. We refer to Section 3.4 for a comparison to Szegő/Bergman kernels in other geometric situations.

From Theorem 1.1, we deduce the asymptotics of the kernel  $P_{k,\delta}(x,y)$  on the diagonal. Note that  $P_{k,\delta}(x,x) = P_{k,\delta,s}(x,x)$ .

**Corollary 1.2.** *In the conditions of Theorem 1.1 we have as*  $k \to \infty$ *,* 

(1.20) 
$$P_{k,\delta}(x,x) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} k^{n-j} b_j(x) \text{ in } S_{\text{loc}}^n(1;X)$$

where  $b_{j}(x) \in C^{\infty}(X)$ , j = 0, 1, 2, ..., and

(1.21) 
$$b_0(x) = (2\pi)^{-n} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \det \left( R_x^L - 2t \mathcal{L}_x \right) \right| |\tau_{\delta}(t)|^2 dt,$$

with  $\tau_{\delta}(t) \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  introduced in (1.8).

The leading term  $b_0$  of the asymptotics (1.20) reflects thus the interplay between the curvature of L and the Levi form of the base manifold X, a phenomenon first noticed in [23]. This is a new feature compared to the asymptotics of the Bergman kernel of a positive line bundle over a complex manifold where only the curvature of L appears [11, 24, 28, 29, 38, 40]. Note however that for a Levi-flat manifold X we have

(1.22) 
$$b_0(x) = (2\pi)^{-n} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \det(R_x^L) \right| |\tau_{\delta}(t)|^2 dt,$$

which is an integrated version of the leading term for complex manifolds, reflecting the fact that Levi-flat manifolds are foliated by complex manifolds.

Back to the general case, observe that for  $\delta$  small enough and  $|t| \leq \delta$  we have for all  $x \in X$   $|\det(R_x^L - 2t\mathcal{L}_x)| > 0$ , due to the positivity of L and compactness of X. Hence  $b_0(x) > 0$  on X and we deduce from (1.20) that for k large enough (see also Lemma 4.2),

$$d_k = \int_X \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |f_j^k(x)|^2 dv_X(x) \ge \int_X P_{k,\delta}(x,x) dv_X(x) \gtrsim k^n.$$

Since we also have  $d_k \lesssim k^n$  by [22, Theorem 1.4], we see that the spaces  $\mathcal{H}_{k, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$  have maximal growth,  $d_k \sim k^n$ .

We define now the Kodaira map. Consider an open set  $D \subset X$  with

$$(1.23) \qquad \qquad \bigcup_{-\pi \le \theta \le \pi} e^{i\theta} D \subset D \,,$$

and let  $s:D\to L$  be a local rigid CR trivializing section on D, see Proposition 2.7. For any  $u\in C^\infty(X,L^k)$  we write  $u(x)=s^k(x)\otimes\widetilde{u}(x)$  on D, with  $\widetilde{u}\in C^\infty(D)$ . Let  $\{f_j\}_{j=1}^{d_k}$  be an orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  with respect to  $(\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,)$  such that  $f_j\in\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_j}(X,L^k)$  and set  $g_j=F_{k,\delta}f_j, 1\leq j\leq d_k$ . The Kodaira map is defined on D by

(1.24) 
$$\Phi_{k,\delta}: D \longrightarrow \mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}, \\ x \longmapsto \left[ F_{k,\delta} f_1, \dots, F_{k,\delta} f_{d_k} \right] := \left[ \widetilde{g}_1(x), \dots, \widetilde{g}_{d_k}(x) \right], \text{ for } x \in D.$$

By the proof of [22, Lemma 1.22] there exist an open cover of X with sets D satisfying (1.23). Thus we have a well-defined global map

$$(1.25) \Phi_{k,\delta}: X \longrightarrow \mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}, \quad x \longmapsto [F_{k,\delta}f_1, \dots, F_{k,\delta}f_{d_k}].$$

Since  $g_j \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_j}(X,L^k)$  we have  $T \, \widetilde{g}_j = i m_j \widetilde{g}_j$  hence

$$g_i(e^{i\theta}x) = s^k(e^{i\theta}x) \otimes \widetilde{g}_i(e^{i\theta}x) = s^k(e^{i\theta}x) \otimes e^{im_j\theta}\widetilde{g}_i(x).$$

Thus

(1.26) 
$$\Phi_{k,\delta}(e^{i\theta}x) = [\widetilde{g}_1(e^{i\theta}x), \cdots, \widetilde{g}_{d_k}(e^{i\theta}x)] = [e^{im_1\theta}\widetilde{g}_1(x), \cdots, e^{im_{d_k}\theta}\widetilde{g}_{d_k}(x)]$$
$$= [e^{im_1\theta}\Phi^1_{k,\delta}(x), \dots, e^{im_{d_k}\theta}\Phi^{d_k}_{k,\delta}(x)]$$

We are thus led to consider weighted diagonal  $S^1$ -actions on  $\mathbb{CP}^N$ , that is, actions for which there exists  $(m_1, \ldots, m_N, m_{N+1}) \in \mathbb{N}_0^{N+1}$  such that for all  $\theta \in [0, 2\pi)$ ,

(1.27) 
$$e^{i\theta}[z_1, \dots, z_{N+1}] = \left[e^{im_1\theta}z_1, \dots, e^{im_{N+1}\theta}z_{N+1}\right], \ [z_1, \dots, z_{N+1}] \in \mathbb{CP}^N.$$

**Theorem 1.3.** Let  $(X, T^{1,0}X)$  be a compact CR manifold with a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action. Assume there is an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle (L,h) over X. Then there exists  $\delta_0 > 0$  such that for all  $\delta \in (0,\delta_0)$  there exists  $k(\delta)$  so that for  $k > k(\delta)$  and any orthonormal basis  $\{f_j\}_{j=1}^{d_k}$  of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  with respect to  $(\cdot|\cdot)$  such that  $f_j \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_j}(X,L^k)$ , the map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  introduced in (1.25) is a smooth CR embedding which is  $S^1$ -equivariant with respect to the weighted diagonal action defined by  $(m_1,\ldots,m_{d_k})\in\mathbb{N}_0^{d_k}$  as in (1.27), that is,

$$\Phi_{k,\delta}(e^{i\theta}x) = e^{i\theta}\Phi_{k,\delta}(x), \ x \in X, \ \theta \in [0,2\pi).$$

In particular, the image  $\Phi_{k,\delta}(X)\subset \mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$  is a CR submanifold with an induced weighted diagonal locally free  $S^1$ -action.

In [21, Theorem 1.11], it was proved that if X admits a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action and there is an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle L over X, then X can be CR embedded into projective space under the assumption that condition Y(0) holds on X. The condition Y(0) is needed in [21] to insure that the spaces  $H^0(X, L^k)$  are finite dimensional. The Kodaira map defined by these spaces is proved to be a CR embedding for k large enough. The embeddings are thus not  $S^1$ -equivariant. In Theorem 1.3 we remove the Levi curvature assumption Y(0) used in [21] and also obtain an equivariant embedding. We achieve this by working with Fourier components of the spaces  $H^0(X, L^k)$  (cf. (1.5), (1.6)), which are finite dimensional even if  $H^0(X, L^k)$  are not. The ample spaces of CR sections are the direct sums  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  of Fourier components  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X,L^k)$  for  $|m|\leq k\delta$ , which tend to fill  $H^0(X,L^k)$  for  $k\to\infty$ . We consider the weighted projector on the Fourier components (1.9), the associated weighted Fourier-Szegő operator (1.11) and the resulting equivariant Kodaira map (1.25). The main technical ingredient is then Theorem 1.1, which provides a precise description of the kernel of the weighted Fourier-Szegő operator.

An interesting case when Y(0) doesn't hold but Theorem 1.3 applies is the case of Levi-flat CR manifolds.

**Corollary 1.4.** Let X be a compact Levi-flat CR manifold. Assume that X admits a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action and an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle. Then there exists  $\delta_0 > 0$  such that for all  $\delta \in (0, \delta_0)$  there exists  $k(\delta)$  so that for  $k > k(\delta)$  the map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  introduced in (1.25) is a  $C^{\infty}$  CR embedding of X in  $\mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$  which is  $S^1$ -equivariant with respect to weighted diagonal actions.

Ohsawa and Sibony [32, 33] constructed for every  $\kappa \in \mathbb{N}$  a CR projective embedding of class  $C^{\kappa}$  of a Levi-flat CR manifold by using  $\overline{\partial}$ -estimates. The first and third authors [26] gave a Szegő kernel proof of Ohsawa and Sibony's result. A natural question is whether we can improve the regularity to  $\kappa = \infty$ . Adachi [1] showed that the answer is no, in general. The analytic difficulty of this problem comes from the fact that the Kohn Laplacian is not hypoelliptic on Levi flat manifolds. Corollary 1.4 shows that one can find  $C^{\infty}$  CR embeddings of Levi flat manifolds in the equivariant setting.

When X is strongly pseudoconvex, it is known [34, Theorem 1.11] that there is a  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle over X. We deduce from Theorem 1.3:

**Corollary 1.5.** Let  $(X, T^{1,0}X)$  be a compact strongly pseudoconvex CR manifold with a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action. Then there exists smooth CR embeddings  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  of X in  $\mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$  which are  $S^1$ -equivariant with respect to weighted diagonal actions (cf. Theorem 1.3).

We illustrate Corollary 1.3 in Example 4.9.

This paper is organized as follows. In Section 2 we recall the necessary notions and results from semiclassical analysis and theory of CR manifolds with circle action. In Section 3 we prove the asymptotics of the Fourier-Szegő kernel (Theorem 1.1 and Corollary 1.2). Section 4 deals with the Kodaira embedding theorem.

**Acknowledgement.** We are grateful to Xiaonan Ma for useful discussions on the topic of this paper.

#### 2. Preliminaries

**2.1. Some standard notations.** We use the following notations:  $\mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, ...\}$ ,  $\mathbb{N}_0 = \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ ,  $\mathbb{R}$  is the set of real numbers,  $\overline{\mathbb{R}}_+ := \{x \in \mathbb{R}; x \geq 0\}$ . For a multiindex  $\alpha = (\alpha_1, ..., \alpha_m) \in \mathbb{N}_0^m$  we set  $|\alpha| = \alpha_1 + ... + \alpha_m$ . For  $x = (x_1, ..., x_m) \in \mathbb{R}^m$  we write

$$x^{\alpha} = x_1^{\alpha_1} \dots x_m^{\alpha_m}, \quad \partial_{x_j} = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}, \quad \partial_x^{\alpha} = \partial_{x_1}^{\alpha_1} \dots \partial_{x_m}^{\alpha_m} = \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}}{\partial x^{\alpha}},$$
$$D_{x_j} = \frac{1}{i} \partial_{x_j}, \quad D_x^{\alpha} = D_{x_1}^{\alpha_1} \dots D_{x_m}^{\alpha_m}, \quad D_x = \frac{1}{i} \partial_x.$$

Let  $z=(z_1,\ldots,z_m)$ ,  $z_j=x_{2j-1}+ix_{2j}$ ,  $j=1,\ldots,m$ , be coordinates of  $\mathbb{C}^m$ , where  $x=(x_1,\ldots,x_{2m})\in\mathbb{R}^{2m}$  are coordinates in  $\mathbb{R}^{2m}$ . Throughout the paper we also use the notation  $w=(w_1,\ldots,w_m)\in\mathbb{C}^m$ ,  $w_j=y_{2j-1}+iy_{2j}$ ,  $j=1,\ldots,m$ , where  $y=(y_1,\ldots,y_{2m})\in\mathbb{R}^{2m}$ . We

write

$$\begin{split} z^{\alpha} &= z_1^{\alpha_1} \dots z_m^{\alpha_m} \,, \quad \overline{z}^{\alpha} &= \overline{z}_1^{\alpha_1} \dots \overline{z}_m^{\alpha_m} \,, \\ \partial_{z_j} &= \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} = \frac{1}{2} \Big( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2j-1}} - i \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2j}} \Big) \,, \quad \partial_{\overline{z}_j} &= \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}_j} = \frac{1}{2} \Big( \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2j-1}} + i \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2j}} \Big) , \\ \partial_z^{\alpha} &= \partial_{z_1}^{\alpha_1} \dots \partial_{z_m}^{\alpha_m} &= \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}}{\partial z^{\alpha}} \,, \quad \partial_{\overline{z}}^{\alpha} &= \partial_{\overline{z}_1}^{\alpha_1} \dots \partial_{\overline{z}_m}^{\alpha_m} &= \frac{\partial^{|\alpha|}}{\partial \overline{z}^{\alpha}} \,. \end{split}$$

Let X be a  $C^{\infty}$  orientable paracompact manifold. We let TX and  $T^*X$  denote the tangent bundle of X and the cotangent bundle of X respectively. The complexified tangent bundle of X and the complexified cotangent bundle of X will be denoted by  $\mathbb{C}TX$  and  $\mathbb{C}T^*X$  respectively. We write  $\langle\,\cdot\,,\cdot\,\rangle$  to denote the pointwise duality between TX and  $T^*X$ . We extend  $\langle\,\cdot\,,\cdot\,\rangle$   $\mathbb{C}$ -bilinearly to  $\mathbb{C}TX \times \mathbb{C}T^*X$ .

Let E be a  $C^{\infty}$  vector bundle over X. The fiber of E at  $x \in X$  will be denoted by  $E_x$ . Let F be another vector bundle over X. We write  $F \boxtimes E^*$  to denote the vector bundle over  $X \times X$  with fiber over  $(x,y) \in X \times X$  consisting of the linear maps from  $E_x$  to  $F_y$ .

Let  $Y \subset X$  be an open set. The spaces of smooth sections of E over Y and distribution sections of E over Y will be denoted by  $C^{\infty}(Y, E)$  and  $\mathscr{D}'(Y, E)$  respectively. Let  $\mathscr{E}'(Y, E)$  be the subspace of  $\mathscr{D}'(Y, E)$  whose elements have compact support in Y. For  $m \in \mathbb{R}$ , we let  $H^m(Y, E)$  denote the Sobolev space of order m of sections of E over Y. Put

$$\begin{split} H^m_{\mathrm{loc}}(Y,E) &= \left\{ u \in \mathscr{D}'(Y,E); \ \varphi u \in H^m(Y,E), \ \text{for all} \ \varphi \in C_0^\infty(Y) \right\}, \\ H^m_{\mathrm{comp}}(Y,E) &= H^m_{\mathrm{loc}}(Y,E) \cap \mathscr{E}'(Y,E) \,. \end{split}$$

2.2. **Definitions and notations from semi-classical analysis.** We recall the Schwartz kernel theorem [19, Theorems 5.2.1, 5.2.6], [37, p. 296], [28, B.2]. Let E and F be smooth vector bundles over X. Let Y be an open set of X. Let  $A(\cdot,\cdot)\in \mathscr{D}'(Y\times Y,F\boxtimes E^*)$ . For any fixed  $u\in C_0^\infty(Y,E)$ , the linear map  $C_0^\infty(Y,F^*)\ni v\mapsto (A(\cdot,\cdot),v\otimes u)\in\mathbb{C}$  defines a distribution  $Au\in \mathscr{D}'(Y,F)$ . The operator  $A:C_0^\infty(Y,E)\to \mathscr{D}'(Y,F),u\mapsto Au$ , is linear and continuous.

The Schwartz kernel theorem asserts that, conversely, for any continuous linear operator  $A:C_0^\infty(Y,E)\to \mathscr{D}'(Y,F)$  there exists a unique distribution  $A(\cdot,\cdot)\in \mathscr{D}'(Y\times Y,F\boxtimes E^*)$  such that  $(Au,v)=(A(\cdot,\cdot),v\otimes u)$  for any  $u\in C_0^\infty(Y,E),\ v\in C_0^\infty(Y,F^*)$ . The distribution  $A(\cdot,\cdot)$  is called the Schwartz distribution kernel of A. We say that A is properly supported if the canonical projections on the two factors restricted to  $\operatorname{Supp} A(\cdot,\cdot)\subset Y\times Y$  are proper.

The following two statements are equivalent:

- (a) A can be extended to a continuous operator  $A: \mathcal{E}'(Y, E) \to C^{\infty}(Y, F)$ ,
- (b)  $A(\cdot, \cdot) \in C^{\infty}(Y \times Y, F \boxtimes E^*)$ .

If A satisfies (a) or (b), we say that A is a *smoothing operator*. Furthermore, A is smoothing if and only if for all  $N \ge 0$  and  $s \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $A: H^s_{\text{comp}}(Y, E) \to H^{s+N}_{\text{loc}}(Y, F)$  is continuous.

Let A be a smoothing operator. Then for any volume form  $d\mu$ , the Schwartz kernel of A is represented by a smooth kernel  $K \in C^{\infty}(Y \times Y, F \boxtimes E^*)$ , called the Schwartz kernel of A with respect to  $d\mu$ , such that

(2.1) 
$$(Au)(x) = \int_M K(x, y)u(y) d\mu(y), \text{ for any } u \in C_0^\infty(Y, E).$$

Then A can be extended as a linear continuous operator  $A: \mathscr{E}'(Y,E) \to C^\infty(Y,F)$  by setting  $(Au)(x) = (u(\cdot),K(x,\cdot))$ ,  $x \in Y$ , for any  $u \in \mathscr{E}'(Y,E)$ .

Let  $W_1$ ,  $W_2$  be open sets in  $\mathbb{R}^N$  and let E and F be complex Hermitian vector bundles over  $W_1$  and  $W_2$  respectively. Let  $s, s' \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $n_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ . For a k-dependent continuous function  $F_k: H^s_{\text{comp}}(W_1, E) \to H^{s'}_{\text{loc}}(W_2, F)$  we write

$$F_k = O(k^{n_0}) : H^s_{\text{comp}}(W_1, E) \to H^{s'}_{\text{loc}}(W_2, F),$$

if for any  $\chi_0 \in C^{\infty}(W_2), \chi_1 \in C_0^{\infty}(W_1)$ , there is a positive constant c > 0 independent of k, such that

where  $\|\cdot\|_s$  denotes the usual Sobolev norm of order s. We write

$$F_k = O(k^{-\infty}) : H^s_{\text{comp}}(W_1, E) \to H^{s'}_{\text{loc}}(W_2, F),$$

if 
$$F_k = O(k^{-N}): H^s_{\operatorname{comp}}(W_1, E) \to H^{s'}_{\operatorname{loc}}(W_2, F)$$
, for every  $N > 0$ .

A k-dependent continuous operator  $A_k: C_0^\infty(W_1, E) \to \mathscr{D}'(W_2, F)$  is called k-negligible on  $W_2 \times W_1$  if for k large enough  $A_k$  is smoothing and for any  $K \subseteq W_2 \times W_1$ , any multi-indices  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists  $C_{K,\alpha,\beta,N} > 0$  such that

(2.3) 
$$\left|\partial_x^{\alpha}\partial_y^{\beta}A_k(x,y)\right| \le C_{K,\alpha,\beta,N}k^{-N} \text{ on } K.$$

We write in this case

$$A_k(x,y) = O(k^{-\infty})$$
 on  $W_2 \times W_1$ ,

or

$$A_k = O(k^{-\infty})$$
 on  $W_2 \times W_1$ .

If  $A_k, B_k : C_0^{\infty}(W_1, E) \to \mathscr{D}'(W_2, F)$  are k-dependent continuous operators, we write  $A_k = B_k + O(k^{-\infty})$  if  $A_k - B_k = O(k^{-\infty})$  on  $W_2 \times W_1$ .

Let  $A_k: L^2(X, L^k) \to L^2(X, L^k)$  be a continuous operator. Let  $s, s_1$  be local rigid CR frames of L on open sets  $D_0 \in M$ ,  $D_1 \in M$  respectively,  $|s|_h^2 = e^{-2\Phi}$ ,  $|s_1|_h^2 = e^{-2\Phi_1}$ . The localization of  $A_k$  (with respect to the trivializing rigid CR sections s and  $s_1$ ) is given by

(2.4) 
$$A_{k,s,s_1}: L^2(D_1) \cap \mathscr{E}'(D_1) \to L^2(D), \ u \longmapsto e^{-k\Phi} s^{-k} A_k(s_1^k e^{k\Phi_1} u) = U_{k,s}^{-1} A_k U_{k,s_1},$$

and let  $A_{k,s,s_1}(x,y) \in \mathscr{D}'(D \times D_1)$  be the distribution kernel of  $A_{k,s,s_1}$ . Let  $\sigma, \sigma', n_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ . We write

$$A_k = O(k^{n_0}) : H^{\sigma}(X, L^k) \to H^{\sigma'}(X, L^k),$$

if for all local rigid CR frames  $s, s_1$  on D and  $D_1$  respectively, we have

$$A_{k,s,s_1} = O(k^{n_0}) : H_{\text{comp}}^{\sigma}(D_1) \to H_{\text{loc}}^{\sigma'}(D).$$

We write

$$A_k = O(k^{-\infty}) : H^{\sigma}(X, L^k) \to H^{\sigma'}(X, L^k),$$

if for all local rigid CR frames  $s, s_1$  on D and  $D_1$  respectively, we have

$$A_{k,s,s_1} = O(k^{-\infty}) : H_{\text{comp}}^{\sigma}(D_1) \to H_{\text{loc}}^{\sigma'}(D).$$

We write

$$A_k = O(k^{-\infty})$$

if for all local rigid CR frames  $s, s_1$  on D and  $D_1$  respectively, we have

$$A_{k,s,s_1}(x,y) = O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D \times D_1.$$

When  $s = s_1$ ,  $D = D_1$ , we write  $A_{k,s} := A_{k,s,s}$ ,  $A_{k,s}(x,y) := A_{k,s,s}(x,y)$ .

We recall the definition of the semi-classical symbol spaces [14, Chapter 8]:

**Definition 2.1.** Let W be an open set in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . Let

$$S(1;W):=\Big\{a\in C^\infty(W)\,|\,\text{for all}\alpha\in\mathbb{N}_0^N: \sup_{x\in W}|\partial^\alpha a(x)|<\infty\Big\},$$

$$S^0_{\mathrm{loc}}(1;W) := \left\{ (a(\cdot,k))_{k \in \mathbb{R}} \, | \, \text{for all } \alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^N, \text{for all } \chi \in C_0^\infty(W) \, : \, \sup_{k \in \mathbb{R}, k \geq 1} \sup_{x \in W} |\partial^\alpha(\chi a(x,k))| < \infty \right\}.$$

For  $m \in \mathbb{R}$  let

$$S_{\text{loc}}^m(1) := S_{\text{loc}}^m(1; W) = \left\{ (a(\cdot, k))_{k \in \mathbb{R}} \, | \, (k^{-m}a(\cdot, k)) \in S_{\text{loc}}^0(1; W) \right\}.$$

Hence  $a(\cdot,k)\in S^m_{\mathrm{loc}}(1;W)$  if for every  $\alpha\in\mathbb{N}_0^N$  and  $\chi\in C^\infty_0(W)$ , there exists  $C_\alpha>0$  independent

dent of k, such that  $|\partial^{\alpha}(\chi a(\cdot,k))| \leq C_{\alpha}k^{m}$  on W. Consider a sequence  $a_{j} \in S_{\text{loc}}^{m_{j}}(1), j \in \mathbb{N}_{0}$ , where  $m_{j} \searrow -\infty$ , and let  $a \in S_{\text{loc}}^{m_{0}}(1)$ . We say that

$$a(\cdot, k) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} a_j(\cdot, k)$$
 in  $S_{\text{loc}}^{m_0}(1)$ ,

if for every  $\ell \in \mathbb{N}_0$  we have  $a - \sum_{j=0}^{\ell} a_j \in S_{\mathrm{loc}}^{m_{\ell+1}}(1)$ . For a given sequence  $a_j$  as above, we can always find such an asymptotic sum a, which is unique up to an element in  $S_{\mathrm{loc}}^{-\infty}(1) =$  $S_{\text{loc}}^{-\infty}(1;W) := \bigcap_m S_{\text{loc}}^m(1).$ 

We say that  $a(\cdot, k) \in S^m_{\text{loc}}(1)$  is a classical symbol on W of order m if

(2.5) 
$$a(\cdot,k) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} k^{m-j} a_j \text{ in } S_{\text{loc}}^m(1), \ a_j(x) \in S_{\text{loc}}^0(1), \ j=0,1....$$

The set of all classical symbols on W of order m is denoted by  $S_{\text{loc,cl}}^m(1) = S_{\text{loc,cl}}^m(1; W)$ .

**Definition 2.2.** Let W be an open set in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . A semi-classical pseudodifferential operator on W of order m with classical symbol is a k-dependent continuous operator  $A_k: C_0^{\infty}(W) \to$  $C^{\infty}(W)$  such that the distribution kernel  $A_k(x,y)$  is given by the oscillatory integral

(2.6) 
$$A_k(x,y) = \frac{k^N}{(2\pi)^N} \int e^{ik\langle x-y,\eta\rangle} a(x,y,\eta,k) d\eta + O(k^{-\infty}),$$
$$a(x,y,\eta,k) \in S^m_{\text{loc,cl}}(1; W \times W \times \mathbb{R}^N).$$

We shall identify  $A_k$  with  $A_k(x,y)$ . It is clear that  $A_k$  has a unique continuous extension  $A_k: \mathscr{E}'(W) \to \mathscr{D}'(W)$ . It is well-known that (see [14, Chapter 7]) that there is a symbol

(2.7) 
$$\alpha(x,\eta,k) \in S^m_{\text{loc.cl}}(1; W \times \mathbb{R}^N) = S^m_{\text{loc.cl}}(1; T^*W)$$

unique up to an element in  $S_{\mathrm{loc}}^{-\infty}(1)$  such that

(2.8) 
$$A_k(x,y) = \frac{k^N}{(2\pi)^N} \int e^{ik\langle x-y,\eta\rangle} \alpha(x,\eta,k) d\eta + O(k^{-\infty}).$$

2.3. CR manifolds with circle action. Let X be a real manifold and let  $\mathbb{C}TX$  denote its complexified tangent bundle. Let F be a complex subbundle of  $\mathbb{C}TX$ . We say that F is totally complex if  $F \cap \overline{F} = 0$ , where the bar denotes complex-conjugation in  $\mathbb{C}TX$  and 0 is the zero section of  $\mathbb{C}TX$ . We say that F is involutive if  $[C^{\infty}(X,F),C^{\infty}(X,F)]\subset C^{\infty}(X,F)$ , that is, if the space of smooth sections of F is closed under Lie brackets.

A CR manifold of hypersurface type is a pair  $(X, T^{1,0}X)$ , where X is a smooth real manifold of dimension 2n-1,  $n \geq 2$ , and  $T^{1,0}X$  is a subbundle of rank n-1 of the complexified tangent bundle  $\mathbb{C}TX$ , which is totally complex and involutive. The bundle  $T^{1,0}X$  is called CR structure and we set  $T^{0,1}X = \overline{T^{1,0}X}$ . Throughout this paper we work only with CR manifolds of hypersurface type, which we call simply CR manifolds.

We assume that X admits a  $S^1$ -action  $S^1 \times X \to X$ ,  $(e^{i\theta}, x) \mapsto e^{i\theta}x$ . The global real vector field  $T \in C^{\infty}(X, TX)$  induced by the  $S^1$ -action is given by

(2.9) 
$$(Tu)(x) = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \left( u(e^{i\theta}x) \right) |_{\theta=0}, \ u \in C^{\infty}(X).$$

**Definition 2.3.** We say that the  $S^1$ -action  $e^{i\theta}$  is CR if  $[T, C^{\infty}(X, T^{1,0}X)] \subset C^{\infty}(X, T^{1,0}X)$  and the  $S^1$ -action is transversal if for each  $x \in X$ ,  $\mathbb{C}T(x) \oplus T_x^{1,0}(X) \oplus T_x^{0,1}X = \mathbb{C}T_xX$ . Moreover, we say that the  $S^1$ -action is locally free if  $T \neq 0$  everywhere.

Denote by  $T^{*1,0}X$  and  $T^{*0,1}X$  the dual bundles of  $T^{1,0}X$  and  $T^{0,1}X$  respectively. Define the vector bundle of (0,q) forms by  $T^{*0,q}X = \Lambda^q(T^{*0,1}X)$ . Let  $D \subset X$  be an open subset. Let  $\Omega^{0,q}(D)$  denote the space of smooth sections of  $T^{*0,q}X$  over D and let  $\Omega^{0,q}_0(D)$  be the subspace of  $\Omega^{0,q}(D)$  whose elements have compact support in D. Similarly, if E is a vector bundle over D, then we let  $\Omega^{0,q}(D,E)$  denote the space of smooth sections of  $T^{*0,q}X \otimes E$  over D and let  $\Omega^{0,q}_0(D,E)$  be the subspace of  $\Omega^{0,q}(D,E)$  whose elements have compact support in D.

Fix  $\theta_0 \in ]-\pi,\pi[$  close to 0. Let

$$de^{i\theta_0}: \mathbb{C}T_xX \to \mathbb{C}T_{e^{i\theta_0}x}X$$

denote the differential map of  $e^{i\theta_0}: X \to X$ . Since the  $S^1$ -action is CR, we can check that

(2.10) 
$$de^{i\theta_0}: T_x^{1,0} X \to T_{e^{i\theta_0}x}^{1,0} X, \\ de^{i\theta_0}: T_x^{0,1} X \to T_{e^{i\theta_0}x}^{0,1} X, \\ de^{i\theta_0}(T(x)) = T(e^{i\theta_0}x).$$

Let  $(e^{i\theta_0})^*: \Lambda^r(\mathbb{C}T^*X) \to \Lambda^r(\mathbb{C}T^*X)$  be the pull-back map of  $e^{i\theta_0}$ ,  $r=0,1,\ldots,2n-1$ . From (2.10), it is easy to see that for every  $q=0,1,\ldots,n$ ,

(2.11) 
$$(e^{i\theta_0})^*: T_{e^{i\theta_0}x}^{*0,q} X \to T_x^{*0,q} X.$$

Let  $u \in \Omega^{0,q}(X)$ . Define (see also (2.38))

(2.12) 
$$Tu := \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} ((e^{i\theta})^* u)|_{\theta=0} \in \Omega^{0,q}(X).$$

For every  $\theta \in [0, 2\pi)$  and every  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, \Lambda^r(\mathbb{C}T^*X))$ , we write  $u(e^{i\theta}x) := (e^{i\theta})^*u(x)$ . It is clear that for every  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, \Lambda^r(\mathbb{C}T^*X))$  the Fourier expansion of u reads

(2.13) 
$$u(x) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} u(e^{i\theta}x)e^{-im\theta}d\theta.$$

Let  $\overline{\partial}_b:\Omega^{0,q}(X)\to\Omega^{0,q+1}(X)$  be the tangential Cauchy-Riemann operator. Since the  $S^1$ -action is CR, it is straightforward to see that (see also (2.39))

$$T\overline{\partial}_b = \overline{\partial}_b T$$
 on  $\Omega^{0,q}(X)$ .

**Definition 2.4.** Let  $D \subset U$  be an open set. We say that a function  $u \in C^{\infty}(D)$  is rigid if Tu = 0. We say that a function  $u \in C^{\infty}(X)$  is Cauchy-Riemann (CR for short) if  $\overline{\partial}_b u = 0$ . We say that  $u \in C^{\infty}(X)$  is rigid CR if  $\overline{\partial}_b u = 0$  and Tu = 0.

In this paper we use the following notion of CR vector bundles.

**Definition 2.5.** Let X be a CR manifold of hypersurface type. A smooth complex vector bundle  $(F,\pi,X)$  of rank r over X is called CR vector bundle if F has the structure of a smooth abstract CR manifold of hypersurface type, the map  $\pi:F\to X$  is a CR map, and for each point of X there exist an open neighborhood U and a smooth trivialization of  $F|_U$  which is a CR diffeomorphism (that is, the map and its inverse are CR). We define a smooth CR section of F over an open subset D of X as a smooth section  $s:D\to F$  which is a CR map. A CR frame of F over an open subset U of X is a smooth frame  $\{f^1,f^2,\ldots,f^r\}$  of  $F|_U$  where each  $f^k$  is a CR section.

If F is a CR vector bundle then each point has a neighborhood U with a CR frame of F over U. Let  $(U_j)_j$  be an open cover of X with CR frames  $\{f_j^1, f_j^2, \ldots, f_j^r\}$  of F over  $U_j$  and let  $\{g_{jk}\}_{j,k}$  be the cocycle of transition matrices between these frames. Then the entries of the matrices  $g_{jk}: U_j \cap U_k \to Gl(r,\mathbb{C})$  are CR functions. Note that CR manifolds with transversal  $S^1$ -action are locally embeddable and there exist locally plenty of CR functions.

In CR geometry there exist a more general notion of CR vector bundle [18, 39] which does not require the CR local triviality (the definitions in [18] and [39] are equivalent). There are indeed examples of CR vector bundles in the sense of [18, 39] which are not locally CR trivializable (see e. g. [18, p. 279]). The goal of our paper is to prove a Kodaira embedding theorem, so to work with very ample line bundles, whose global CR sections give an embedding in the projective space. Such bundles are locally CR trivializable, so we restrict here to the notion introduced in Definition 2.5.

**Definition 2.6.** Let X be a CR manifold endowed with an  $S^1$ -action and let  $(F, \pi, X)$  be a CR vector bundle of rank r over X. We say the  $S^1$ -action on X can be lifted to F that is there exists an  $S^1$  action on F still denoted by  $e^{i\theta}$  such that

$$\pi(e^{i\theta} \circ v(x)) = e^{i\theta} \circ x, \ v(x) \in F_x, \ x \in X.$$

A lifting is called a CR bundle lifting in F if for each  $e^{i\theta}$ , the map  $e^{i\theta}: F \to F$  is a CR bundle map. Such a bundle is called  $S^1$ -equivariant CR vector bundle.

**Proposition 2.7.** Let  $(F, \pi, X)$  be a  $S^1$ -equivariant vector bundle. Then there exists in the neighborhood of each point a rigid CR local frame of F. In particular, there exists an open cover  $(U_j)_j$  of X and trivializing frames  $\{f_j^1, f_j^2, \ldots, f_j^r\}$  on each  $U_j$  such that the corresponding transition matrices are rigid CR.

*Proof.* In order to ease notation we denote  $S^1$  by G. Since X is a CR manifold of hypersurface type with transversal  $S^1$ -action, for any  $x \in X$ , by the slice theorem, we have a diffeomorphism of a  $G = S^1$ -neighbourhood of x in X,  $U \to G \times_{G_x} N$  here  $N = T_x X/T(Gx)$  and  $G_x = \{g \in G : gx = x\}$  and  $g \in G_x$  acts on N as  $dg : N \to N$ .

Now  $T^{1,0}X$  induces a subbundle  $T^{1,0}N$  of  $T(e \times N) \otimes \mathbb{C}$  by projection as  $TX = T(Gx) \oplus T(e \times N)$ . Since  $\dim T(Gx) = 1$ , for a frame  $\{w_j\}$  of  $T^{1,0}N$  the associated frame of  $T^{1,0}X$  is

(2.14) 
$$w_j^H = w_j + a_j(g, y)u \text{ for } [g, y] \in G \times_{G_x} B(0, 1)$$

and  $B(0, \epsilon) \subset N$  the ball of center 0 with radius  $\epsilon$ ,  $w_j$  does not depend on g and  $u \in T(Gx) \otimes \mathbb{C}$  the vector field generated by  $0 \neq K \in \text{Lie}(S^1)$ . Thus  $[w_i, u] = 0$ . By Definition,

(2.15) 
$$[w_j + a_j(g, y)u, w_k + a_k(g, y)u] = [w_j, w_k] + (w_j a_k(g, y))u - (w_k a_j(g, y))u \in T^{1,0}X,$$
 thus  $[w_j, w_k] \in T^{1,0}N$ . This means that  $T^{1,0}N$  defines a complex structure of  $N$ .

Let F be an  $S^1$ -equivariant CR vector bundle on X. Then for

(2.16) 
$$\widetilde{F} = \sigma^* F$$
 with  $\sigma : G \times N \to G \times_{G_x} N$  the natural projection,

 $\widetilde{F}$  is a  $S^1$ -equivariant CR vector bundle on  $G \times B(0,1)$  induced by the CR structure on  $G \times_{G_x} B(0,1)$  as above.

Now the G-equivariant sections of  $\widetilde{F}$  induce a vector bundle  $\widetilde{F}_G$  on N and

(2.17) 
$$C^{\infty}(N, \widetilde{F}_G) = C^{\infty}(G \times N, \widetilde{F})^G,$$

where  $C^{\infty}(G \times N, \widetilde{F})^G$  denote the space of G-invariant sections of  $\widetilde{F}$  on  $G \times N$ . For  $w_i \in T^{1,0}N$ ,  $s \in C^{\infty}(N, \widetilde{F}_G) = C^{\infty}(G \times N, \widetilde{F})^G$ , we define

(2.18) 
$$\overline{\partial}_{\widetilde{w}_{j}}^{\widetilde{F}_{G}}s := \overline{\partial}_{b,\widetilde{w}_{j}^{H}}^{\widetilde{F}}s.$$

Then

$$(\overline{\partial}^{\widetilde{F}_G})^2 = 0,$$

and it defines a holomorphic structure on  $\widetilde{F}_G$  over  $B(0,1) \subset N$ . Now for a holomorphic frame  $\{f_j\}$  of  $\widetilde{F}_G$  over  $B(0,1) \subset N$ , we see by (2.18) that the corresponding lift  $f_j \in C^{\infty}(G \times N, \widetilde{F})^G$  fulfills the relations

(2.20) 
$$\overline{\partial}_b^{\widetilde{F}} f_j = 0, \quad L_{K^X} f_j = 0 \text{ for } 0 \neq K \in \text{Lie}(S^1).$$

Here  $K^X$  denotes the vector field on X generated by  $K \in \text{Lie}(S^1)$ . Now for these choice of frames, the transition functions are CR and they are annihilated by  $L_{K^X}$ .

If F is an  $S^1$ -equivariant vector bundle, we can define the operator T on  $\Omega^{0,q}(X,F)$ . Indeed, every  $u \in \Omega^{0,q}(X,F)$  can be written on  $U_j$  as  $u = \sum u_\ell \otimes f_i^\ell$  with  $u_\ell \in \Omega^{0,q}(U)$  and we set

$$(2.21) Tu = \sum Tu_{\ell} \otimes f_{j}^{\ell}.$$

Then Tu is well-defined as element of  $\Omega^{0,q}(X,F)$ , since the entries of the transition matrices between different frames  $\{f_i^1, f_i^2, \dots, f_i^r\}$  are annihilated by T.

*Example* 2.8. Let X be a compact CR manifold with a locally free transversal CR  $S^1$  action. We study here the bundle  $T^{1,0}X$  by using the canonical BRT coordinates [4, Theorem II.1, Proposition I.2]. Let  $(D,(z,\theta),\phi)$  be a BRT trivialization defined in (1.2). Then on D,

(2.22) 
$$T = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta},$$

$$Z_{j} = \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} + i \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_{j}}(z, \overline{z}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

where  $\{Z_j: j=1,\ldots,n-1\}$  is a frame of  $T^{1,0}X$  over D. We always assume that  $\phi(0,0)=0$ . Let  $(\tilde{D},(w,\eta),\tilde{\phi})$  be another BRT trivialization. Then on  $\tilde{D}$ ,

(2.23) 
$$\tilde{Z}_{j} = \frac{\partial}{\partial w_{j}} + i \frac{\partial \tilde{\phi}}{\partial w_{j}}(w, \overline{w}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \eta}, \ j = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

where  $\{\tilde{Z}_j: j=1,\dots,n-1\}$  is a frame of  $T^{1,0}X$  over  $\tilde{D}$ . We have on  $D\cap \tilde{D}$ ,

(2.24) 
$$\tilde{Z}_{j} = \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} c_{j,k} Z_{k}$$

where  $c_{j,k} \in C^{\infty}(D \cap \tilde{D})$  are smooth and the matrix  $(c_{j,k})$  is invertible. Since

(2.25) 
$$[Z_j, T] = 0, \quad [\tilde{Z}_j, T] = 0, \quad j \in \{1, \dots, n-1\},$$

we conclude from (2.24) that

(2.26) 
$$Tc_{j,k} = 0, \quad j,k \in \{1,\ldots,n-1\}.$$

On the other hand, using (2.24) we obtain

$$(2.27) \qquad [\tilde{Z}_{j}, \overline{\tilde{Z}}_{k}] = \sum_{\ell,m} c_{j,\ell} (Z_{\ell} \, \overline{c}_{k,m}) \overline{Z}_{m} - \sum_{\ell,m} \overline{c}_{k,\ell} (\overline{Z}_{\ell} \, c_{j,m}) Z_{m} + \sum_{\ell,m} c_{j,\ell} \overline{c}_{k,m} [Z_{\ell}, \overline{Z}_{m}].$$

Note that

$$[Z_j, \overline{Z}_k] \in \mathbb{C}T, \quad [\tilde{Z}_j, \overline{\tilde{Z}}_k] \in \mathbb{C}T, \quad j, k \in \{1, \dots, n-1\},$$

so we conclude from (2.27) that

(2.29) 
$$\sum_{\ell} \overline{c}_{k,\ell} (\overline{Z}_{\ell} c_{j,m}) = 0,$$

for all  $k, \ell, m \in \{1, \dots, n-1\}$ . Since the matrix  $(\overline{c}_{k,\ell})$  is invertible we deduce from (2.29) that

(2.30) 
$$\overline{Z}_{\ell} c_{i,m} = 0, \quad \ell, j, m \in \{1, \dots, n-1\},$$

that is,  $c_{j,m}$  are CR functions. Therefore, (2.26) and (2.30) show that  $c_{j,k}$  are rigid CR functions on  $D \cap \tilde{D}$  for all  $j, k \in \{1, \dots, n-1\}$ . Thus, arranging an atlas of BRT trivializations, we see that  $\{Z_j\}_{j=1}^{n-1}$  are rigid CR frames as in Proposition 2.7.

Although we don't use later, let us note the following relations. Write  $z=z(w,\overline{w},\eta)$ ,  $\theta=\theta(w,\overline{w},\eta)$  in the coordinates  $(w,\overline{w},\eta)$ . Then  $\partial z/\partial \eta=Tz=\partial z/\partial \theta=0$ . Since  $z_k$  are CR functions we obtain by (2.23),

$$\frac{\partial z_k}{\partial \overline{w}_j} = \overline{\tilde{Z}_j} z_k = 0, \quad j, k \in \{1, \dots, n-1\},$$

hence z=z(w)=H(w), where H is a biholomorphic map. Since  $\partial\theta/\partial\eta=1$ , we see that  $\theta=\eta+G(w,\overline{w})$ , where  $G(w,\overline{w})$  is a real valued smooth function. Thus, the coordinate transformation from  $(w,\eta)$  to  $(z,\theta)$  is given by

(2.31) 
$$z = H(w), \ \theta = \eta + G(w, \overline{w}).$$

We write  $c_{j,k} = c_{j,k}(w, \overline{w})$  in the coordinates  $(w, \overline{w}, \eta)$  (recall that  $c_{j,k}$  is independent of  $\eta$  due to (2.26)). From (2.24) and (2.31) it follows that

(2.32) 
$$c_{j,k} = \frac{\partial H_k}{\partial w_j}(w), \quad \tilde{\phi}(w, \overline{w}) = \phi(H(w), \overline{H(w)}).$$

In particular, the functions  $c_{j,k}$  are holomorphic in w, which follows also from (2.30). We have thus a complete description of the change between two canonical coordinate systems.

*Example 2.9.* Let X be a compact CR manifold with a locally free transversal CR  $S^1$ -action. Then  $T^{1,0}X$  and the determinant bundle  $\det T^{1,0}X$  are  $S^1$ -equivariant CR bundles.

Example 2.10. Let M be a compact complex manifold of  $\dim M=n$  and let  $(L,h)\to M$  be a Hermitian line bundle. We denote by e the local holomorphic trivializing section of L defined on a local holomorphic coordinate chart (U,z),  $|e|_h^2=e^{-2\phi(z)}$ . Let  $(L^*,h^*)$  be the dual line bundle of (L,h) and let  $e^*$  be the dual frame of e. Let (z,t) be the local coordinates on  $L^*$ . Then the boundary of the Grauert-tube with respect to (L,h) is given by  $X=\{v\in L^*: |v|_{h^{-1}}^2=1\}$ . X is a compact CR manifold with a natural CR structure  $T^{1,0}X:=T^{1,0}L^*\cap \mathbb{C}TX$ . A natural transversal CR  $S^1$  action on X is given by  $e^{i\theta}\circ (z,t)=(z,e^{i\theta}t)$  and locally

(2.33) 
$$T^{1,0}X = \operatorname{Span}_{\mathbb{C}} \left\{ \frac{\partial}{\partial z_{j}} + i \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_{j}}(z, \overline{z}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}, j = 1, \dots, n \right\},$$
$$T = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}.$$

It is easy to check that the natural  $S^1$ -action given on X is transversal and CR. Let E be a holomorphic vector bundle over M. Then the restriction of the pull back  $\pi^*E|_X$  on X is an  $S^1$ -equivariant CR vector bundle over X.

From now on, let L be an  $S^1$ -equivariant CR line bundle over X. We fix an open covering  $(U_j)_j$  and a family  $(s_j)_j$  of rigid CR frames  $s_j$  on  $U_j$ . Let  $L^k$  be the k-th tensor power of L. Then  $(s_j^{\otimes k})_j$  are rigid CR frames for  $L^k$ .

The tangential Cauchy-Riemann operator  $\overline{\partial}_b:\Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)\to\Omega^{0,q+1}(X,L^k)$  is well-defined. Since  $L^k$  is  $S^1$ -equivariant, we can also define Tu for every  $u\in\Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$  and we have

(2.34) 
$$T\overline{\partial}_b = \overline{\partial}_b T \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k).$$

For every  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , let

(2.35) 
$$\Omega_m^{0,q}(X,L^k) := \left\{ u \in \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k); Tu = imu \right\}.$$

For q=0, we write  $C^{\infty}_m(X,L^k):=\Omega^{0,0}_m(X,L^k)$ .

Let h be an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric on L. The local weight of h with respect to a local rigid CR frame s of L over an open subset  $D \subset X$  is the function  $\Phi \in C^\infty(D,\mathbb{R})$  for which

(2.36) 
$$|s(x)|_{h^L}^2 = e^{-2\Phi(x)}, x \in D.$$

We denote by  $\Phi_i$  the weight of h with respect to  $s_i$ .

**Definition 2.11.** Let L be an  $S^1$ -equivariant CR line bundle and let h be an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric on L. The curvature of (L,h) is the Hermitian quadratic form  $R^L=R^{(L,h)}$  on  $T^{1,0}X$  defined by

$$(2.37) R_p^L(U,\overline{V}) = \left\langle d(\overline{\partial}_b \Phi_j - \partial_b \Phi_j)(p), U \wedge \overline{V} \right\rangle, \ U, V \in T_p^{1,0} X, \ p \in U_j.$$

Due to [23, Proposition 4.2],  $R^L$  is a well-defined global Hermitian form, since the transition functions between different frames  $s_i$  are annihilated by T.

**Definition 2.12.** We say that (L,h) is positive if the associated curvature  $R_x^L$  is positive definite at every  $x \in X$ .

Example 2.13. Let  $(E,h) \stackrel{\pi}{\to} M$  be a Hermitian line bundle over a projective manifold M and let  $X = \{v \in E : h(v) = 1\}$  be the circle bundle over M. Let  $(L,h^L)$  be a positive line bundle over M. Then the restriction of the pull back  $(\pi^*L|_X,\pi^*h^L)$  on X is a positive CR line bundle over X with curvature  $\pi^*R^{(L,h^L)}|_{T^{1,0}X}$ . Thus all Grauert tubes over projective manifolds admit  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundles.

For the following result we refer to [13, Theorem 2.10].

**Theorem 2.14.** On every  $S^1$ -equivariant vector bundle F over X there exists an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle_F$ .

Since  $T^{1,0}X$  is  $S^1$ -equivariant, Theorem 2.14 shows that there is an  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric on  $T^{1,0}X$ . From now on, we take a  $S^1$ -equivariant Hermitian metric  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  on  $\mathbb{C}TX$  such that  $T^{1,0}X \perp T^{0,1}X$ ,  $T \perp (T^{1,0}X \oplus T^{0,1}X)$ ,  $\langle T | T \rangle = 1$ . The Hermitian metric  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  on  $\mathbb{C}TX$  induces by duality a Hermitian metric on  $\mathbb{C}T^*X$  and also on the bundles of (0,q) forms  $T^{*0,q}X, q = 0, 1 \cdots, n-1$ . We shall also denote all these induced metrics by  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$ . For every  $v \in T^{*0,q}X$ , we write  $|v|^2 := \langle v | v \rangle$ .

The Hermitian metrics on  $T^{*0,q}X$  and L induce Hermitian metrics on  $T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k$ ,  $q=0,1,\ldots,n$ . We shall also denote these induced metrics by  $\langle\,\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,\rangle_{h^k}$ . For  $f\in\Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$ , we denote the pointwise norm  $|f(x)|_{h^k}^2:=\langle\,f(x)\,|\,f(x)\rangle_{h^k}$ . Let  $dv_X=dv_X(x)$  the volume form on X induced by the fixed Hermitian metric  $\langle\,\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,\rangle$  on  $\mathbb{C}TX$ . Then we get natural global  $L^2$  inner products  $(\,\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,)$  on  $\Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$  and  $\Omega^{0,q}(X)$  respectively. We denote by  $L^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$  and  $L^2(X,T^{*0,q}X)$  the completions of  $\Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$  and  $\Omega^{0,q}(X)$  with respect to  $(\,\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,)$ .

Similarly, for each  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we denote by  $L^2_m(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k)$  and  $L^2_m(X, T^{*0,q}X)$  the completions of  $\Omega^{0,q}_m(X,L^k)$  and  $\Omega^{0,q}_m(X)$  with respect to  $(\cdot|\cdot)$ . We extend  $(\cdot|\cdot)$  and  $(\cdot|\cdot)$  to  $L^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$  and  $L^2(X,T^{*0,q}X)$  in the standard way. For  $f\in\Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$  or  $f\in\Omega^{0,q}(X)$ , we denote  $\|f\|^2:=(f|f)$ .

2.4. Expression of T and  $\overline{\partial}_b$  in BRT trivializations. In a BRT trivialization  $(D,(z,\theta),\phi)$ , we have a useful formula for the operator T on  $\Omega^{0,q}(X)$  defined by (2.12). It is clear that

$$\{d\overline{z}_{i_1} \wedge \ldots \wedge d\overline{z}_{i_q}, 1 \leq j_1 < \ldots < j_q \leq n-1\}$$

is a rigid frame of  $T^{*0,q}X$  on D so for  $u\in\Omega^{0,q}(X)$  we write

$$u = \sum_{j_1 < \dots < j_q} u_{j_1 \dots j_q} d\overline{z}_{j_1} \wedge \dots \wedge d\overline{z}_{j_q} \text{ on } D.$$

Then we can check that

(2.38) 
$$Tu = \sum_{j_1 < \dots < j_q} (Tu_{j_1 \dots j_q}) d\overline{z}_{j_1} \wedge \dots \wedge d\overline{z}_{j_q} \text{ on } D.$$

Note that in terms of the BRT trivialization  $(D, (z, \theta), \phi)$ , we have

(2.39) 
$$\overline{\partial}_b = \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} d\overline{z}_j \wedge \left( \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}_j} - i \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \overline{z}_j} (z, \overline{z}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} \right).$$

### 3. Szegő kernel asymptotics

In this section, we will prove Theorem 1.1. We first introduce some notations. Let

$$\overline{\partial}_b^*: \Omega^{0,q+1}(X,L^k) \to \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$$

be the formal adjoint of  $\overline{\partial}_b$  with respect to  $(\cdot | \cdot)$ . Since  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  and h are  $S^1$ -equivariant, we can check that

(3.1) 
$$T\overline{\partial}_b^* = \overline{\partial}_b^* T \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k), q = 1, 2, \dots, n-1, \\ \overline{\partial}_b^* : \Omega_m^{0,q+1}(X, L^k) \to \Omega_m^{0,q}(X, L^k), \text{ for all } m \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Put

$$\Box_{b\,k}^{(q)} := \overline{\partial}_b \overline{\partial}_b^* + \overline{\partial}_b^* \overline{\partial}_b : \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k) \to \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k).$$

From (2.34) and (3.1), we have

(3.3) 
$$T\Box_{b,k}^{(q)} = \Box_{b,k}^{(q)} T \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k), \ q = 0, 1, \dots, n-1, \\ \Box_{b,k}^{(q)} : \Omega_m^{0,q}(X,L^k) \to \Omega_m^{0,q}(X,L^k), \text{ for all } m \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Let  $\Pi_k: L^2(X) \to \operatorname{Ker} \square_{b,k}^{(0)}$  be the orthogonal projection (the Szegő projector).

**Definition 3.1.** Let  $A_k: L^2(X, L^k) \to L^2(X, L^k)$  be a continuous operator. Let  $D \subseteq X$ . We say that  $\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}$  has  $O(k^{-n_0})$  small spectral gap on D with respect to  $A_k$  if for every  $D' \subseteq D$ , there exist  $C_{D'} > 0$ ,  $n_0, p \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ , such that for all  $k \geq k_0$  and  $u \in C_0^{\infty}(D', L^k)$ , we have

$$||A_k(I-\Pi_k)u|| \le C_{D'} k^{n_0} \sqrt{((\square_{b,k}^{(0)})^p u | u)}.$$

Fix  $\lambda > 0$  and let  $\Pi_{k,<\lambda}$  be as in (1.10).

**Definition 3.2.** Let  $A_k: L^2(X, L^k) \to L^2(X, L^k)$  be a continuous operator. We say that  $\Pi_{k, \leq \lambda}$  is k-negligible away the diagonal with respect to  $A_k$  on  $D \in X$  if for any  $\chi, \chi_1 \in C_0^{\infty}(D)$  with  $\chi_1 = 1$  on some neighborhood of  $\operatorname{Supp} \chi$ , we have

$$(\chi A_k(1-\chi_1))\Pi_{k,\leq \lambda}(\chi A_k(1-\chi_1))^* = O(k^{-\infty})$$
 on  $D$ ,

where  $(\chi A_k(1-\chi_1))^*: L^2(X,L^k) \to L^2(X,L^k)$  is the Hilbert space adjoint of  $\chi A_k(1-\chi_1)$  with respect to  $(\cdot | \cdot)$ .

Fix  $\delta > 0$  and let  $F_{k,\delta}$  be as in (1.9).

**Theorem 3.3** ([21, Theorem 1.13]). With the notations and assumptions used above, let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on a canonical coordinate patch  $D \in X$  with canonical coordinates  $x = (z, \theta) = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1})$ ,  $|s|_h^2 = e^{-2\Phi}$ . Let  $\delta > 0$  be a small constant so that  $R_x^L - 2t\mathcal{L}_x$  is positive definite, for every  $x \in X$  and  $|t| \leq \delta$ . Let  $F_{k,\delta}$  be as in (1.9) and let  $F_{k,\delta,s}$  be the localized operator of  $F_{k,\delta}$  given by (2.4). Assume that:

- (I)  $\square_{b,k}^{(0)}$  has  $O(k^{-n_0})$  small spectral gap on D with respect to  $F_{k,\delta}$ .
- (II)  $\Pi_{k,<\delta k}$  is k-negligible away the diagonal with respect to  $F_{k,\delta}$  on D.
- (III)  $F_{k,\delta,s} B_k = O(k^{-\infty}) : H^r_{\text{comp}}(D) \to H^r_{\text{loc}}(D)$ , for all  $r \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , where

$$B_k = \frac{k^{2n-1}}{(2\pi)^{2n-1}} \int e^{ik\langle x-y,\eta\rangle} \alpha(x,\eta,k) d\eta + O(k^{-\infty})$$

is a classical semi-classical pseudodifferential operator on D of order 0 with

$$\alpha(x,\eta,k) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \alpha_j(x,\eta) k^{-j} \text{ in } S^0_{\text{loc}}(1;T^*D),$$
  
$$\alpha_j(x,\eta) \in C^{\infty}(T^*D), \quad j=0,1,\ldots,$$

and for every  $(x, \eta) \in T^*D$ ,  $\alpha(x, \eta, k) = 0$  if  $|\langle \eta | \omega_0(x) \rangle| > \delta$ . Fix  $D_0 \subseteq D$ . Then

$$(3.4) P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y) = \int e^{ik\varphi(x,y,t)} g(x,y,t,k) dt + O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D_0 \times D_0,$$

where 
$$\varphi(x,y,t) \in C^{\infty}(D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta))$$
 is as in (1.17) and 
$$g(x,y,t,k) \in S^n_{\mathrm{loc}}(1;D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta)) \cap C^{\infty}_0(D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta)),$$
 
$$g(x,y,t,k) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} g_j(x,y,t) k^{n-j} \text{ in } S^n_{\mathrm{loc}}(1;D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta))$$

is as in (1.18), where  $P_{k,\delta,s}$  is given by (1.15).

In view of Theorem 3.3, we see that to prove Theorem 1.1, we only need to prove that (I), (II) and (III) in Theorem 3.3 hold if  $\delta > 0$  is small enough. Until further notice, we fix  $\delta > 0$  small enough so that  $R_x^L - 2s\mathcal{L}_x$  is positive definite for every  $x \in X$  and  $|s| \leq \delta$ . We first prove (I) in Theorem 3.3 holds.

# 3.1. Small spectral gap of the Kohn Laplacian. For $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , let

(3.5) 
$$Q_{m,k}^{(q)}: L^2(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k) \to L_m^2(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k)$$

be the orthogonal projection with respect to  $(\cdot | \cdot)$ . Let  $\tau_{\delta} \in C_0^{\infty}((-\delta, \delta))$  be as in (1.8). Similar to (1.9), let  $F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}$  be the continuous operator given by

$$(3.6) F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}: L^2(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k) \to L^2(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k), \quad u \longmapsto \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) Q_{m,k}^{(q)} u.$$

Note that  $F_{k,\delta} = F_{k,\delta}^{(0)}$ . It is not difficult to see that for every  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we have

(3.7) 
$$\left\| TQ_{m,k}^{(q)}u \right\| = |m| \left\| Q_{m,k}^{(q)}u \right\|, \quad \text{for all } u \in L^{2}(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^{k}), \\ \left\| TF_{k,\delta}^{(q)}u \right\| \leq k\delta \left\| F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}u \right\|, \quad \text{for all } u \in L^{2}(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^{k}),$$

and

(3.8) 
$$Q_{m,k}^{(q)}: \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k) \to \Omega_m^{0,q}(X, L^k),$$
$$F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}: \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k) \to \bigoplus_{m \in \mathbb{Z} \cap [-k\delta, k\delta]} \Omega_m^{0,q}(X, L^k).$$

Since the Hermitian metrics  $\langle \cdot | \cdot \rangle$  and  $h^k$  are all rigid, it follows as in [20, Section 5]:

$$\square_{b,k}^{(q)}Q_{m,k}^{(q)}=Q_{m,k}^{(q)}\square_{b,k}^{(q)} \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k), \text{ for all } m\in\mathbb{Z},$$

$$\square_{b,k}^{(q)}F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}=F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}\square_{b,k}^{(q)} \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k),$$

$$\overline{\partial}_bQ_{m,k}^{(q)}=Q_{m,k}^{(q+1)}\overline{\partial}_b \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k), \text{ for all } m\in\mathbb{Z}, q=0,1,\ldots,n-2,$$

$$\overline{\partial}_bF_{k,\delta}^{(q)}=F_{k,\delta}^{(q+1)}\overline{\partial}_b \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k), q=0,1,\ldots,n-2,$$

$$\overline{\partial}_b^*Q_{m,k}^{(q)}=Q_{m,k}^{(q-1)}\overline{\partial}_b^* \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k), \text{ for all } m\in\mathbb{Z}, q=1,\ldots,n-1,$$

$$\overline{\partial}_b^*F_{k,\delta}^{(q)}=F_{k,\delta}^{(q-1)}\overline{\partial}_b^* \text{ on } \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k), q=1,\ldots,n-1.$$

By elementary Fourier analysis, it is straightforward to see that for every  $u \in \Omega^{0,q}(X,L^k)$ ,

(3.10) 
$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sum_{m=-N}^{N} Q_{m,k}^{(q)} u \to u \text{ in } C^{\infty} \text{ topology},$$

$$\sum_{m=-N}^{N} \left\| Q_{m,k}^{(q)} u \right\|^{2} \leq \|u\|^{2}, \text{ for all } N \in \mathbb{N}_{0}.$$

Thus, for every  $u \in L^2(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k)$ ,

(3.11) 
$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sum_{m=-N}^{N} Q_{m,k}^{(q)} u \to u \text{ in } L^{2}(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^{k}), \\ \sum_{m=-N}^{N} \left\| Q_{m,k}^{(q)} u \right\|^{2} \leq \|u\|^{2}, \text{ for all } N \in \mathbb{N}_{0}.$$

We will use the following result.

**Theorem 3.4** ([21, Theorem 9.4]). With the assumptions and notations above, let  $q \ge 1$ . If  $\delta > 0$  is small enough, then for every  $u \in \Omega^{0,q}(X, L^k)$ , we have

(3.12) 
$$\left\| \Box_{b,k}^{(q)} F_{k,\delta}^{(q)} u \right\|^2 \ge c_1 k^2 \left\| F_{k,\delta}^{(q)} u \right\|^2,$$

where  $c_1 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and u.

Now, we assume that  $\delta > 0$  is small enough so that (3.12) holds. For  $q = 0, 1, \dots, n-1$ , put

(3.13) 
$$\Omega^{0,q}_{\leq k\delta}(X,L^k) := \bigoplus_{\substack{m \in \mathbb{Z} \\ |m| \leq k\delta}} \Omega^{0,q}_m(X,L^k),$$

$$L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k) := \bigoplus_{\substack{m \in \mathbb{Z} \\ |m| \leq k\delta}} L^2_m(X,T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k).$$

We write  $C^{\infty}_{\leq k\delta}(X, L^k) := \Omega^{0,0}_{\leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$ ,  $L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X, L^k) := L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X, T^{*0,0}X \otimes L^k)$ . It is clear that  $\Box^{(q)}_{b,k} : \Omega^{0,q}_{< k\delta}(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k) \to \Omega^{0,q}_{< k\delta}(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k)$ .

We will denote by  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  the restriction of  $\Box_{b,k}^{(q)}$  to the space  $\Omega_{\leq k\delta}^{0,q}(X,L^k)$ . We extend  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  to  $L_{\leq k\delta}^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$  by

$$\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}: \operatorname{Dom} \Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)} \subset L_{\leq k\delta}^{2}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^{k}) \to L_{\leq k\delta}^{2}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^{k}),$$

with  $\operatorname{Dom} \Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}:=\{u\in L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k);\ \Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}u\in L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)\}$ , where for any  $u\in L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$ ,  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}u$  is defined in the sense of distributions.

In general, the Kohn Laplacian may not be subelliptic. If the CR manifold admits a transversal CR  $S^1$ -action, then the Kohn Laplacian is in fact transversal elliptic in the sense of Atiyah [3].

**Lemma 3.5.** We have Dom 
$$\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)} = L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k) \cap H^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$$
.

Proof. It is clearly that  $L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)\cap H^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)\subset \mathrm{Dom}\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ . We only need to prove that  $\mathrm{Dom}\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}\subset L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)\cap H^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$ . Let  $u\in \mathrm{Dom}\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ . Put  $v=\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}u\in L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$ . We have  $(\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}-T^2)u=v-T^2u\in L^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$  since  $\|T^2u\|\leq k^2\delta^2\|u\|$ . Since  $(\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}-T^2)$  is elliptic, we have  $u\in H^2(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$ . The lemma follows.  $\Box$ 

**Theorem 3.6.** The operator  $\Box_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  defined in (3.14) is self-adjoint.

*Proof.* Let  $(\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)})^*: \mathrm{Dom}\,(\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)})^* \subset L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k) \to L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$  be the Hilbert space adjoint of  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ . Let  $v\in \mathrm{Dom}\,(\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)})^*$ . Then, by definition of the Hilbert

space adjoint of  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ , it is easy to see that  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}v\in L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$  and hence  $v\in {\rm Dom}\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  and  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}v=(\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)})^*v$ . From Lemma 3.5, we can check that

(3.15) 
$$\left(\Box_{b,< k\delta}^{(q)} g \mid f\right) = \left(g \mid \Box_{b,< k\delta}^{(q)} f\right), \text{ for all } g, f \in \text{Dom } \Box_{b,< k\delta}^{(q)}.$$

From (3.15), we deduce that  $\operatorname{Dom} \Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)} \subset \operatorname{Dom} (\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)})^*$  and  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)} u = (\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)})^* u$ , for all  $u \in \mathrm{Dom}\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ . The theorem follows.

Let Spec  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)} \subset [0,\infty[$  denote the spectrum of  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ . For any  $\lambda>0$ , put

$$\Pi_{k, < k\delta, < \lambda}^{(q)} := E_{< k\delta}^{(q)}([0, \lambda]), \quad \Pi_{k, < k\delta, > \lambda}^{(q)} := E_{< k\delta}^{(q)}([\lambda, \infty[), \lambda])$$

where  $E_{< k\delta}^{(q)}$  denotes the spectral measure for  $\Box_{b,< k\delta}^{(q)}$ . We set

$$\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\leq \lambda} := \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\leq \lambda}^{(0)}, \quad \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,> \lambda} := \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,> \lambda}^{(0)}.$$

**Theorem 3.7.** Spec  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  is a discrete subset of  $[0,\infty[$  , for any  $\nu\in\operatorname{Spec}\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ ,  $\nu$  is an eigenvalue of  $\Box_{b, < k\delta}^{(q)}$  and the eigenspace

$$\mathcal{E}^{q}_{\leq k\delta,\nu}(X,L^{k}) := \left\{ u \in \text{Dom}\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)};\,\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}u = \nu u \right\}$$

is finite dimensional with  $\mathcal{E}^q_{< k \delta_H}(X, L^k) \subset \Omega^{0,q}_{< k \delta}(X, L^k)$ .

*Proof.* Fix  $\lambda > 0$ . We claim that  $\operatorname{Spec} \Box_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)} \bigcap [0, \lambda]$  is discrete. If not, we can find an orthonormal system  $\{f_j \in \text{Range } E^{(q)}_{\leq k\delta}([0,\lambda]); j \in \mathbb{N}\}$ , i. e.  $(f_j | f_\ell) = \delta_{j,\ell}$  for all  $j,\ell \in \mathbb{N}$ . Note that

(3.16) 
$$\|\Box_{b < k\delta}^{(q)} f_j\| \le \lambda \|f_j\|, \ \ j = 1, 2, \dots.$$

From (3.16), we have

(3.17) 
$$\|(\Box_{b, < k\delta}^{(q)} - T^2) f_j\| \le (\lambda + k^2 \delta^2) \|f_j\|, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots.$$

Since  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}-T^2$  is a second order elliptic operator, there is  $C_\delta>0$  independent of j such that

(3.18) 
$$||f_j||_2 \le C_\delta, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots,$$

where  $\|\cdot\|_2$  denotes the usual Sobolev norm of order 2. From (3.18), we can apply Rellich's theorem and find subsequence  $\{f_{j_s}\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$ , such that  $f_{j_s} \to f$  in  $L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k)$ . This is a contradiction to the fact that  $\{f_j; j \in \mathbb{N}\}$  is orthonormal. Thus,  $\operatorname{Spec} \Box_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)} \cap [0, \lambda]$  is discrete and therefore  $\operatorname{Spec} \Box_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  is a discrete subset of  $[0, \infty[$ .

Let  $r \in \operatorname{Spec} \square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ . Since  $\operatorname{Spec} \square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)}$  is discrete,  $\square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)} - r$  has  $L^2$  closed range. If  $\square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(q)} - r$ is injective, then Range  $(\Box_{b, < k\delta}^{(q)} - r) = L_{< k\delta}^2(X, T^{*0,q}X \otimes L^k)$  and

$$(\square_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}-r)^{-1}:L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)\to L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$$

is continuous. We get a contradiction. Hence r is an eigenvalue of  $\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ .

For any  $\nu \in \operatorname{Spec} \Box_{b \leq k\delta}^{(q)}$ , put

$$\mathcal{E}^{q}_{\leq k\delta,\nu}(X,L^{k}) := \left\{ u \in \mathrm{Dom}\,\Box^{(q)}_{b,\leq k\delta};\,\Box^{(q)}_{b,\leq k\delta}u = \nu u \right\}.$$

We can repeat the argument before and conclude that  $\mathcal{E}^q_{\leq k\delta,\nu}(X,E)$  is finite dimensional. Let  $u\in\mathcal{E}^q_{\leq k\delta,\nu}(X,L^k)$ . Then,  $\Box^{(q)}_{b,\leq k\delta}u=\nu u$ . For  $m\in\mathbb{Z}$ , put  $u_m:=Q^{(q)}_{m,k}u\in L^2_m(X,T^{*0,q}X\otimes L^k)$ . We have  $u=\sum_{m\in\mathbb{Z},|m|\leq k\delta}u_m$ . We can check that

$$\Box_{b,k}^{(q)}u_m=\nu u_m,\quad \text{for all }m\in\mathbb{Z}.$$

Hence

(3.19) 
$$(\Box_{b,k}^{(q)} - T^2) u_m = (\nu + m^2) u_m, \text{ for all } m \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

From (3.19), we can apply some standard argument in partial differential operator and deduce that  $u_m \in \Omega^{0,q}_m(X,L^k)$ . Thus,  $u \in \Omega^{0,q}_{\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  and hence  $\mathcal{E}^q_{\leq k\delta,\nu}(X,L^k) \subset \Omega^{0,q}_{\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$ . The theorem follows.

For every  $\mu \in \operatorname{Spec} \square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(0)}$  let

$$\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu}: L^2(X,L^k) \to \mathcal{E}^0_{\langle k\delta,\mu}(X,L^k)$$

be the orthogonal projection. For  $\mu=0$ , it is clearly that  $\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,0}=\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}$ , where  $\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}$  is given by (1.10). We have

**Theorem 3.8.** With the assumptions and notations above, if  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  is small enough, then for every  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ , we have

(3.20) 
$$F_{k,\delta}\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu}u=0, \text{ for all } \mu\in\operatorname{Spec}\Box_{b,\leq k\delta}^{(0)},\ 0<\mu\leq k\epsilon_0,$$

and

(3.21) 
$$||F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k, \leq k\delta})u|| \leq \frac{1}{k\epsilon_0} ||\Pi_{b,k}^{(0)}u||.$$

*Proof.* Let  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  be a small constant. For  $u \in L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$ , we have

(3.22) 
$$(I - \Pi_{k, \leq k\delta})u = \sum_{\substack{\mu \in \text{Spec } \square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(0)} \\ 0 < \mu \leq k\epsilon_0}} \Pi_{k, \leq k\delta, \mu} u + \Pi_{k, \leq k\delta, > k\epsilon_0} u.$$

We claim that for every  $\mu \in \operatorname{Spec} \Box_{b, < k\delta}^{(0)}, 0 < \mu \le k\epsilon_0$  and every  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ ,

$$(3.23) F_{k,\delta} \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u = 0$$

if  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  is small enough. Fix  $\mu \in \operatorname{Spec} \square_{b, \leq k\delta}^{(0)} \bigcap (0, k\delta]$  and  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ . From (3.9) and (3.12), we have

$$\left\| \Box_{b,k}^{(1)} F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u \right\|^2 \geq c_1 k^2 \left\| F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u \right\|^2,$$

where  $c_1 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and u. It is easy to see that

$$\Box_{b,k}^{(1)} F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u = \mu F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u.$$

Thus,

(3.25) 
$$\left\| \Box_{b,k}^{(1)} F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u \right\|^2 \leq k^2 \epsilon_0^2 \left\| F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u \right\|^2.$$

From (3.24) and (3.25), we conclude that if  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  is small enough then

$$F_{k,\delta}^{(1)} \overline{\partial}_b \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u = \overline{\partial}_b F_{k,\delta} \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu} u = 0.$$

Hence,

(3.26) 
$$F_{k,\delta}\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu}u = \frac{1}{\mu}\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}F_{k,\delta}\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,\mu}u = 0.$$

From (3.26), the claim (3.23) follows. We get (3.20).

Let  $Q^{(0)}_{\leq k\delta}: L^2(X,L^k) \to L^2_{\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  be the orthogonal projection. From (3.22) and (3.23), if  $\epsilon_0>0$  is small enough, then

$$||F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})u)||$$

$$= ||F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})(Q_{\leq k\delta}^{(0)}u)||$$

$$= ||F_{k,\delta}\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,>k\epsilon_{0}}(Q_{\leq k\delta}^{(0)}u)||$$

$$\leq ||\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,>k\epsilon_{0}}(Q_{\leq k\delta}^{(0)}u)||$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{k\epsilon_{0}} ||\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,>k\epsilon_{0}}^{(0)}(Q_{\leq k\delta}^{(0)}u)||$$

$$= \frac{1}{k\epsilon_{0}} ||\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,>k\epsilon_{0}}^{(0)}\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta,>k\epsilon_{0}}^{(0)}(Q_{\leq k\delta}^{(0)}u)|| \leq \frac{1}{k\epsilon_{0}} ||\Pi_{k,k}^{(0)}u||$$

for every  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ . From (3.27), (3.21) follows.

**Theorem 3.9.**  $\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}$  has a  $O(k^{-n_0})$  small spectral gap on X with respect to  $F_{k,\delta}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ . It is easy to see that

(3.28) 
$$F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_k)u = F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})u.$$

From (3.28) and (3.21), the theorem follows.

3.2. The weighted projector  $F_{k,\delta}$  on a canonical coordinate patch. Let  $D \subset X$  be a canonical coordinate patch and let  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1})$  be canonical coordinates on D. We identify D with  $W \times ] - \varepsilon, \varepsilon [\subset \mathbb{R}^{2n-1}$ , where W is some open set in  $\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}$  and  $\varepsilon > 0$ . Until further notice, we work with canonical coordinates  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1})$ . Let  $\eta = (\eta_1, \dots, \eta_{2n-1})$  be the dual coordinates of x. Let s be a local rigid CR frame of s on s on s be the localized operator of s on s on s of s on s on s on s on s of s on s on

(3.29) 
$$B_k = \frac{k^{2n-1}}{(2\pi)^{2n-1}} \int e^{ik\langle x-y,\eta\rangle} \tau_{\delta}(\eta_{2n-1}) d\eta.$$

Lemma 3.10. We have

$$F_{k,\delta,s} - B_k = O(k^{-\infty}) : H^r_{\text{comp}}(D) \to H^r_{\text{loc}}(D), \quad \text{for all } r \in \mathbb{N}_0.$$

*Proof.* We also write  $y = (y_1, \dots, y_{2n-1})$  to denote the canonical coordinates x. We claim that on D,

$$(3.30) F_{k,\delta,s}u(y) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y') dt, \quad \text{for all } u \in C_0^{\infty}(D),$$

where  $y'=(y_1,\ldots,y_{2n-2},0)$  and for convenience we just write  $y'=(y_1,\ldots,y_{2n-2})$  if there is no confusion. Note that if  $|t| \leq \varepsilon$ , then  $e^{it}y'=(y',t)$ . Let  $u \in C_0^{\infty}(D)$ . By (2.13) and the

definition of  $F_{k,\delta,s}$  we have

(3.31) 
$$u(y) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y) dt \text{ on } D,$$

$$(F_{k,\delta,s}u)(y) = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \tau\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y) dt \text{ on } D.$$

Fix  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Since  $T = \frac{\partial}{\partial y_{2n-1}}$  on D, we have

(3.32) 
$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y) dt = e^{imy_{2n-1}} u_m(y') \text{ on } D,$$

where  $u_m(y') \in C^{\infty}(D)$  is independent of  $y_{2n-1}$ . Taking  $y_{2n-1} = 0$  in (3.32), we get

(3.33) 
$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y') dt = u_m(y').$$

From (3.32) and (3.33), we have

(3.34) 
$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y) dt = e^{imy_{2n-1}} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y') dt \text{ on } D.$$

From (3.34) and (3.31), we get the claim and also the formula

(3.35) 
$$u(y) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} e^{imy_{2n-1}} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}y') dt \text{ on } D.$$

Fix  $D' \in D$  and let  $\chi(y_{2n-1}) \in C_0^{\infty}(] - \varepsilon, \varepsilon[)$  such that  $\chi(y_{2n-1}) = 1$  for every  $(y', y_{2n-1}) \in D'$ . Let  $R_k : C_0^{\infty}(D') \to C^{\infty}(D')$  be the continuous operator given by

$$(3.36) \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{|t| \le \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle + im(y_{2n-1} - t)} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) (1 - \chi(y_{2n-1})) u(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}.$$

By using integration by parts with respect to  $\eta_{2n-1}$ , it is easy to see that the integral (3.36) is well-defined. Moreover, we can integrate by parts with respect to  $\eta_{2n-1}$  and  $y_{2n-1}$  several times and conclude that

(3.37) 
$$R_k = O(k^{-\infty}) : H^r_{\text{comp}}(D') \to H^r_{\text{loc}}(D'), \text{ for all } r \in \mathbb{N}_0.$$

Now, we claim that

(3.38) 
$$B_k + R_k = F_{k,\delta,s} \text{ on } C_0^{\infty}(D').$$

Let  $u \in C_0^{\infty}(D')$ . From (3.29) and the Fourier inversion formula, we have

$$B_{k}u(x) = \frac{k^{2n-1}}{(2\pi)^{2n-1}} \int e^{ik\langle x-y,\eta\rangle} \tau_{\delta}(\eta_{2n-1}) u(y) dy d\eta$$

$$= \frac{k^{2n-1}}{(2\pi)^{2n-1}} \int \left( \int e^{ik\langle x'-y',\eta'\rangle} u(y',y_{2n-1}) dy' d\eta' \right) e^{ik\langle x_{2n-1}-y_{2n-1},\eta\rangle} \tau_{\delta}(\eta_{2n-1}) dy_{2n-1} d\eta$$

$$= \frac{k}{2\pi} \int e^{ik\langle x_{2n-1}-y_{2n-1},\eta\rangle} u(x',y_{2n-1}) \tau_{\delta}(\eta_{2n-1}) dy_{2n-1} d\eta_{2n-1}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{i\langle x_{2n-1}-y_{2n-1},\eta\rangle} u(x',y_{2n-1}) \tau_{\delta}(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}) dy_{2n-1} d\eta_{2n-1}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{i\langle x_{2n-1}-y_{2n-1},\eta\rangle} u(x',y_{2n-1}) \chi(y_{2n-1}) \tau_{\delta}(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}) dy_{2n-1} d\eta_{2n-1},$$

where  $\eta' = (\eta_1, \dots, \eta_{2n-2})$ ,  $d\eta' = d\eta_1 \cdots d\eta_{2n-2}$ ,  $dy' = dy_1 \cdots dy_{2n-2}$ . From (3.35) and (3.39), we get

(3.40)

$$B_k u(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{|t| \le \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) \chi(y_{2n-1}) e^{im(y_{2n-1} - t)} u(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}.$$

From (3.40) and (3.36), we have

$$(3.41) \qquad = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{|t| \le \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}.$$

Note that the following formula holds for every  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,

(3.42) 
$$\int e^{imy_{2n-1}}e^{-iy_{2n-1}\eta_{2n-1}}dy_{2n-1} = 2\pi\delta_m(\eta_{2n-1}),$$

where the integral is defined as an oscillatory integral and  $\delta_m$  is the Dirac measure at m. Using (3.30), (3.42) and the Fourier inversion formula, (3.41) becomes

(3.43) 
$$(B_k + R_k)u(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{m}{k}\right) e^{ix_{2n-1}m} \int_{|t| \le \pi} e^{-imt} u(e^{it}x') dt = F_{k,\delta,s} u(x).$$

From (3.43), the claim (3.38) follows. From (3.38) and (3.37), the lemma follows.  $\Box$ 

From Lemma 3.10, we see that the condition (III) in Theorem 3.3 holds.

**Lemma 3.11.** Let  $D \subset X$  be a canonical coordinate patch of X. Then,  $\Pi_{k, \leq k\delta}$  is k-negligible away the diagonal with respect to  $F_{k,\delta}$  on D.

*Proof.* Let  $\chi, \chi_1 \in C_0^\infty(D)$ ,  $\chi_1 = 1$  on some neighbourhood of  $\operatorname{Supp} \chi$ . Let  $u \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$  with  $\|u\| = 1$ . By [22, Theorem 2.4]) there exists C > 0 independent of k and u such that

(3.44) 
$$|u(x)|_{h^k}^2 \le Ck^n$$
, for all  $x \in X$ .

Let  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1}) = (x', x_{2n-1})$  be canonical coordinates on D. Put  $v = (1 - \chi_1)u$ . It is straightforward to see that on D,

$$(3.45) = \sum_{\substack{m \in \mathbb{Z} \\ |m| \le 2k\delta}} \int_{|t| \le \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \chi(x) \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) e^{im(y_{2n-1} - t)} v(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}.$$

Let  $\varepsilon > 0$  be a small constant so that for every  $(x_1, \ldots, x_{2n-1}) \in \operatorname{Supp} \chi$ , we have

$$(3.46) (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-2}, y_{2n-1}) \in \{x \in D; \ \chi_1(x) = 1\}, \ \text{ for all } |y_{2n-1} - x_{2n-1}| < \varepsilon.$$

Let 
$$\psi \in C_0^{\infty}((-1,1))$$
,  $\psi = 1$  on  $\left[ -\frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2} \right]$ . Put

$$I_{0}(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}, |m| \leq 2k\delta} \int_{|t| \leq \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \left( 1 - \psi \left( \frac{x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}}{\varepsilon} \right) \right) \chi(x) \tau_{\delta} \left( \frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k} \right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} \times e^{-imt} v(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1},$$

$$\times e^{-imt}v(e^{it}x')dtd\eta_{2n-1}dy_{2n-1},$$

(3.48) 
$$I_{1}(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{|t| \leq \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \psi\left(\frac{x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}}{\varepsilon}\right) \chi(x) \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} \times e^{-imt} v(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1},$$

and

(3.49)

$$I_{2}(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}, |m| > 2k\delta} \int_{|t| \leq \pi} e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \psi\left(\frac{x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}}{\varepsilon}\right) \chi(x) \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} \times e^{-imt} v(e^{it}x') dt d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}.$$

It is clear that on D,

(3.50) 
$$\chi F_{k,\delta}(1-\chi_1)u(x) = I_0(x) + I_1(x) - I_2(x).$$

By using integration by parts with respect to  $\eta_{2n-1}$  several times and (3.44), we conclude that for every N>0 and  $m\in\mathbb{N}$ , there is  $C_{N,m}>0$  independent of u and k such that

(3.51) 
$$||I_0(x)||_{C^m(D)} \le C_{N,m} k^{-N}.$$

Similarly, by using integration by parts with respect to  $y_{2n-1}$  several times and (3.44), we conclude that for every N>0 and  $m\in\mathbb{N}$ , there is  $C_{N,m}>0$  independent of u and k such that

(3.52) 
$$||I_2(x)||_{C^m(D)} \le \widetilde{C}_{N,m} k^{-N}.$$

Again, from (3.35), we can check that

(3.53)

$$I_1(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{i\langle x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}, \eta_{2n-1} \rangle} \psi\left(\frac{x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}}{\varepsilon}\right) \chi(x) \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) v(x', y_{2n-1}) d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}.$$

From (3.46) and (3.53), we deduce that

$$(3.54) I_1(x) = 0 \text{ on } D.$$

From (3.50), (3.51), (3.52) and (3.54), we conclude that for every N>0 and  $m\in\mathbb{N}$ , there is a  $\hat{C}_{N,m}>0$  independent of u and k such that

(3.55) 
$$\|\chi F_{k,\delta}(1-\chi_1)u(x)\|_{C^m(D)} \le \hat{C}_{N,m}k^{-N}.$$

From (3.44) and (3.55), it is not difficult to see that

(3.56) 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |\chi F_{k,\delta}(1-\chi_1) f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2 = O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D,$$

where  $\{f_1, \ldots, f_{d_k}\}$  is an orthonormal basis for  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$ . From (3.56), the lemma follows.

From Theorem 3.9, Lemma 3.10 and Lemma 3.11, we see that the conditions (I), (II) and (III) in Theorem 3.3 holds. The proof of Theorem 1.1 is completed.

*Proof of Corollary 1.2.* We use the same notations as in Theorem 1.1. On the diagonal x = y, by (1.17) we have  $\varphi(x, x, t) = 0$ . From (1.16) we have

(3.57) 
$$P_{k,\delta}(x) = P_{k,\delta,s}(x,x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} g(x,x,t,k)dt + O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D_0.$$

Recall that g(x,x,t,k)=0 if  $|t|>\delta$  and hence  $\int_{\mathbb{R}}g(x,x,t,k)dt=\int_{-\delta}^{\delta}g(x,x,t,k)dt$ . Combining with (1.18), there exist  $b_{j}(x)\in C^{\infty}(D_{0})$ ,  $j\in\mathbb{N}_{0}$ , such that

(3.58) 
$$P_{k,\delta}(x) = P_{k,\delta,s}(x,x) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} k^{n-j} b_j(x) \text{ in } S_{loc}^n(1;D_0).$$

Let  $D_1$  be another canonical coordinate neighborhood and  $s_1$  be another local rigid CR frame of L on  $D_1$ . Then from Theorem 1.1 and the above argument, on  $D_1$  we have

(3.59) 
$$P_{k,\delta}(x) = P_{k,\delta,s_1}(x,x) \sim \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} k^{n-j} \hat{b}_j(x) \text{ in } S_{loc}^n(1;D_1),$$

where  $\hat{b}_j(x) \in C^{\infty}(D_1)$ ,  $j \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . Since on  $D \cap D_1$ , we have  $P_{k,\delta,s}(x,x) = P_{k,\delta,s_1}(x,x) = P_{k,\delta}(x)$ , (3.58) and (3.59) yield  $b_j(x) = \hat{b}_j(x)$  on  $D \cap D_1$ , for all  $j \in \mathbb{N}_0$ . Hence,  $b_j(x) \in C^{\infty}(X)$ , for all  $j \in \mathbb{N}_0$ , and we get the conclusion of Corollary 1.2.

3.3. **Properties of the phase function.** In this section, we collect some properties of the phase  $\varphi$  in Theorem 1.1. We will use the same notations as in Theorem 1.1.

In view of (1.17), we see that  $\operatorname{Im} \varphi(x,y,t) \geq 0$ . Moreover, we can estimate  $\operatorname{Im} \varphi(x,y,t)$  in some local coordinates.

**Theorem 3.12.** With the assumptions and notations used in Theorem 1.1, fix  $p \in D$ . We take canonical coordinates  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1})$  defined in a small neighbourhood of p so that x(p) = 0,  $\omega_0(p) = -dx_{2n-1}$  and  $T_p^{1,0}X \oplus T_p^{0,1}X = \left\{\sum_{j=1}^{2n-2} a_j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}; \ a_j \in \mathbb{C}, j = 1, \dots, 2n-2\right\}$ . If D is small enough, then there is c > 0 such that for  $(x, y, t) \in D \times D \times (-\delta, \delta)$ ,

$$\operatorname{Im} \varphi(x,y,t) \ge c |x'-y'|^2, \quad \text{for all } (x,y,t) \in D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta),$$

(3.60) 
$$\operatorname{Im} \varphi(x, y, t) + \left| \frac{\partial \varphi}{\partial t}(x, y, t) \right|^{2} \ge c \left( |x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1}|^{2} + |x' - y'|^{2} \right),$$

where 
$$x' = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-2}), y' = (y_1, \dots, y_{2n-2}), |x' - y'|^2 = \sum_{j=1}^{2n-2} |x_j - y_j|^2$$
.

For the proof of Theorem 3.12, we refer the reader to the proof of Theorem 4.24 in [21]. In Section 4.4 of [21], the first author determined the tangential Hessian of  $\varphi(x,y,t)$ . We denote as usual  $x=(x_1,\ldots,x_{2n-1})=(z,\theta), z_j=x_{2j-1}+ix_{2j}, j=1,\ldots,n-1$ , canonical local coordinates of X. We also use  $y=(y_1,\ldots,y_{2n-1}), w_j=y_{2j-1}+iy_{2j}, j=1,\ldots,n-1$ .

**Theorem 3.13.** With the assumptions and notations used in Theorem 1.1, fix  $(p, p, t_0) \in D \times D \times (-\delta, \delta)$ , and let  $\overline{Z}_{1,t_0}, \ldots, \overline{Z}_{n-1,t_0}$  be an orthonormal rigid frame of  $T_x^{1,0}X$  varying smoothly with x in a neighbourhood of p, for which the Hermitian quadratic form  $R_x^L - 2t_0\mathcal{L}_x$  is diagonal at p, that is,

$$R_p^L(\overline{Z}_{j,t_0}(p), Z_{k,t_0}(p)) - 2t_0 \mathcal{L}_p(\overline{Z}_{j,t_0}(p), Z_{k,t_0}(p)) = \lambda_j(t_0)\delta_{j,k}, \quad j, k = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

where  $\lambda_j(t_0) > 0$ , j = 1, ..., n-1. Let s be a local rigid CR frame of L defined in some small neighbourhood of p such that

$$(3.61)$$

$$x(p) = 0, \quad \omega_0(p) = -dx_{2n-1}, \quad T = \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2n-1}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta},$$

$$\left\langle \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}(p) \mid \frac{\partial}{\partial x_k}(p) \right\rangle = 2\delta_{j,k}, \quad j, k = 1, \dots, 2n - 2,$$

$$\overline{Z}_{j,t_0}(p) = \frac{\partial}{\partial z_j} + i \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \tau_{j,k} \overline{z}_k \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{2n-1}} + O(|z|^2), \quad j = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

$$\Phi(x) = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{l,k=1}^{n-1} \mu_{k,l} z_k \overline{z}_l + \sum_{l,k=1}^{n-1} \left( a_{l,k} z_l z_k + \overline{a}_{l,k} \overline{z}_l \overline{z}_k \right) + O(|z|^3),$$

where  $\tau_{j,k}, \mu_{j,k}, a_{j,k} \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $\mu_{j,k} = \overline{\mu}_{k,j}$ ,  $j, k = 1, \ldots, n-1$ . Then there exists a neighbourhood of (p,p) such that

$$(3.62) \qquad \varphi(x,y,t_0) = t_0(-x_{2n-1} + y_{2n-1}) - \frac{i}{2} \sum_{j,l=1}^{n-1} (a_{l,j} + a_{j,l})(z_j z_l - w_j w_l)$$

$$+ \frac{i}{2} \sum_{j,l=1}^{n-1} (\overline{a}_{l,j} + \overline{a}_{j,l})(\overline{z}_j \overline{z}_l - \overline{w}_j \overline{w}_l) + \frac{it_0}{2} \sum_{j,l=1}^{n-1} (\overline{\tau}_{l,j} - \tau_{j,l})(z_j \overline{z}_l - w_j \overline{w}_l)$$

$$- \frac{i}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \lambda_j(t_0)(z_j \overline{w}_j - \overline{z}_j w_j) + \frac{i}{2} \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \lambda_j(t_0) |z_j - w_j|^2$$

$$+ (-x_{2n-1} + y_{2n-1}) f(x, y, t_0) + O(|(x, y)|^3),$$

where f is smooth in a neighborhood of  $(p, p, t_0)$  and  $f(0, 0, t_0) = 0$ 

3.4. Comparison with other Szegő kernel expansions. Let us recall that the Szegő kernel  $\Pi(x,y)$  of the boundary X of a relatively compact strictly pseudoconvex domain G is a Fourier integral operator with complex phase, by a result of Boutet de Monvel-Sjöstrand [8]. Here  $\Pi:L^2(X)\to \mathcal{H}^0_b(X)$  is the orthogonal projection on the space of CR functions on X (Szegő projector). In particular,  $\Pi(x,y)$  is smooth outside the diagonal x=y of  $X\times X$  and there is a precise description of the singularity on the diagonal x=y, where  $\Pi(x,y)$  has a certain asymptotic expansion. More precisely, let  $G=\{\rho<0\}$   $\in$  G' be a strictly pseudoconvex domain in a (n+1)-dimensional complex manifold G', where  $\rho\in \mathscr{C}^\infty(G')$  is a defining

function of G. Then by taking an almost-analytic extension  $\varphi = \varphi(x,y) : G' \times G' \to \mathbb{C}$  of  $\rho$ , see [8, (1.1)-(1.3)], we have

(3.63) 
$$\Pi(x,y) = \int_0^\infty e^{i\varphi(x,y)t} s(x,y,t)dt + R(x,y),$$

where  $s(x,y,t)\in S^n(X\times X\times \mathbb{R}_+)$  and R(x,y) is a smooth function. Assume now that X is the strictly pseudoconvex CR manifold given by the boundary of the unit disc bundle of  $E^*$ , where E is a positive line bundle over a compact complex manifold M. Then X admits a natural  $S^1$  action and we define as in (1.3), (1.4) the spaces of equivariant CR functions  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X):=\left\{u\in C^\infty(X);\, Tu=imu,\, \overline{\partial}_b u=0\right\}$  for the trivial line bundle L over X. Then  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X)$  is isomorphic to the space of holomorphic sections  $H^0(M,E^m)$  of  $E^m$  over M. By an appropriate choice of metric data these spaces are also isometric for the corresponding  $L^2$  inner products, see [40]. We have an orthogonal decomposition  $\mathcal{H}^0_b(X)=\oplus_{m\in\mathbb{N}_0}\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X)$  and we decompose accordingly the Szegő pojector  $\Pi=\sum_{m\in\mathbb{N}_0}\Pi_m$ , where  $\Pi_m:L^2(X)\to\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X)$  is the orthogonal projection. We can thus see the analogies and differences between the expressions (3.63) of the Szegő kernel  $\Pi(x,y)$  and (1.16) of the Fourier-Szegő kernel  $P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y)$ . In (3.63) we integrate over  $\mathbb{R}_+$  and this corresponds to a sum over all  $m\in\mathbb{N}_0$ , while in (1.16) we have an integral over  $(-\delta,\delta)$  which corresponds to a sum only over  $m\in\mathbb{Z}$ ,  $|m|\leq k\delta$ . Of course, in (3.63) there is no semi-classical parameter k as in (1.16), since we work with the trivial line bundle.

Using (3.63) and the stationary phase formula it is shown in [11, 40] that  $\Pi_m(x,y)$  have an asymptotic expansion for  $m \to \infty$ . Moreover, they corrrespond to the Bergman kernels  $B_m(z,w)$  of  $H^0(M,E^m)$ , which have accordingly the form  $B_{m,s}(z,w)=e^{im\varphi(z,w)}b(z,w,m)$ , where  $b(z,w,m)\sim \sum_{j=0}^\infty m^{n-1-j}b_j(z,w)$  in  $S^{n-1}_{\rm loc}(1;D\times D)$ , see also [25, 28, 29]. Here  $D\subset M$  is an open set over which we have a trivializing section s of E and  $B_{m,s}(z,w)$  is the corresponding localization of  $B_m(z,w)$ . In this respect, the form (1.16) bears resemblance to the expansion of the Bergman kernel on a complex manifold, but we have to integrate since our space  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,< k\delta}(X,L^k)$  consists of all the components  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m}(X,L^k)$  with  $|m|\leq k\delta$ .

There is also an expansion of the Szegő kernel for a positive line bundle L over an arbitrary Levi-flat CR manifold [26, Theorem 1.2]. The Szegő kernel  $\Pi_k(x,y)$  of the projector on the CR sections of  $L^k$  is close in the semiclassical limit to an approximate Szegő projector  $\mathcal{S}_k$ , which has an asymptotic expansion in Sobolev spaces, given locally by the operator  $S_k$  with kernel

(3.64) 
$$S_k(x,y) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{ik\psi(x,y,u)} s(x,y,u,k) du.$$

The integral  $\int_{\mathbb{R}} du$  in (3.64) arises due to the transversal direction to the leaves of the Levi foliation. This result implies the Kodaira embedding theorem for Levi-flat CR manifolds [26]. In the presence of a  $S^1$  action we can refine this result and work with the Fourier-Szegő projector  $P_{k,\delta}$  with the asymptotics (1.16) and (1.20) with leading term (1.22).

Finally, we refer to [30] for the relation between heat kernels and Szegő kernels for non-necessarily positive line bundles.

3.5. The necessity of the weighted Fourier-Szegő operator  $P_{k,\delta}$ . We now give a simple example to show that the partial Szegő kernel of  $H^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$ , doesn't have an asymptotic expansion, hence the need for the weighted projector  $F_{k,\delta}$  and weighted Fourier-Szegő operator  $P_{k,\delta}$ .

Let (L,h) be a positive holomorphic line bundle over a compact complex manifold M of dimension n-1. Then  $X:=M\times S^1$  is a Levi-flat CR manifold of dimension 2n-1 with transversal CR  $S^1$  action  $e^{i\theta}$  and the pull-back of (L,h) by the projection  $M\times S^1\to X$  is a positive CR line bundle over X, denoted again (L,h). For k>0, let  $g_1^{(k)},\ldots,g_{r_k}^{(k)}$  be an orthonormal basis of the space  $H^0(M,L^k)$  of global holomorphic sections with values in  $L^k$ . By the asymptotic expansion of the Bergman kernel of  $L^k$  [11, 38, 40] (see also [28, 29]) we have in any  $C^\ell$  topology on M,

(3.65) 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{r_k} \left| g_j^{(k)}(x) \right|_{h^k}^2 \sim k^{n-1} b_0(x) + k^{n-2} b_1(x) + \dots, \quad k \to \infty.$$

For each  $m\in\mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\left\{f_{j,m}^{(k)}(x,\theta):=\frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}}g_{j}^{(k)}(x)e^{im\theta}\right\}_{j=1}^{r_{k}}$  is an orthonormal basis of  $H_{b,m}^{0}(X,L^{k})$ . Hence,  $\left\{f_{j,m}^{(k)}(x,\theta);\,m\in\mathbb{Z},|m|\leq k\delta\right\}$  is an orthonormal basis of the space  $H_{b,\leq k\delta}^{0}(X,L^{k})$ , whose cardinal is denoted by  $d_{k}$ . Thus, the Szegő kernel of  $H_{b,\leq k\delta}^{0}(X,L^{k})$  is given by

(3.66) 
$$\sum_{\substack{1 \le j \le d_k \\ |m| \le k\delta}} \left| f_{j,m}^{(k)}(x) \right|_{h^k}^2 = \frac{1}{\pi} [k\delta] \sum_{j=1}^{r_k} \left| g_j^{(k)}(x) \right|_{h^k}^2,$$

where  $[k\delta]$  is the Gauss' symbol denoting the integral part of  $k\delta$ . The difficulty comes from the fact that the function  $\delta \mapsto [k\delta]$  does not admit an asymptotic expansion in k. To get asymptotic expansion, we consider

(3.67) 
$$\sum_{\substack{1 \le j \le d_k \\ |m| \le k\delta}} \left| (F_{\delta,k} f_{j,m}^{(k)})(x) \right|_{h^k}^2 = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \left| \tau_{\delta} \left( \frac{m}{k} \right) \right|^2 \sum_{j=1}^{r_k} \left| g_j^{(k)}(x) \right|_{h^k}^2.$$

We need the following.

**Theorem 3.14.** Let  $g \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ . Then there exists a sequence  $(b_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}_0}$  of complex numbers such that for every  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists  $C_N > 0$  with

(3.68) 
$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} g\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) - \left(b_0 + \frac{b_1}{k} + \dots + \frac{b_N}{k^N}\right) \right| \le C_N k^{-(N+1)} \text{ for every } k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

*Proof.* Let  $b_0 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} g(x) dx$ . By Taylor expansion, we have

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} g\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) - \int g(x) dx \right| = \left| \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \left( g\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) - g(x) \right) dx \right| = \left| \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \int_{x}^{\frac{m}{k}} g'(t) dt dx \right|$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{k} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} |g'(t)| dt = \frac{1}{k} \int |g'(t)| dt.$$

We have proved that (3.68) holds for N=1. Assume that (3.68) holds for  $N \leq N_0$ ,  $N_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ . We are going to prove that (3.68) holds for  $N=N_0+1$ . By Taylor expansion, we have

(3.69)

$$\frac{1}{k} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} g\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) - \int g(x) dx = \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \left(g\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) - g(x)\right) dx$$

$$= \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \sum_{j=1}^{N_0+2} \frac{1}{j!} \left(\frac{m}{k} - x\right)^j g^{(j)}(x) dx + \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \int_{x}^{\frac{m}{k}} \frac{1}{(N_0 + 2)!} \left(\frac{m}{k} - x\right)^{N_0 + 2} g^{(N_0 + 3)}(t) dt dx.$$

We have

$$\left| \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \int_{x}^{\frac{m}{k}} \frac{1}{(N_{0}+2)!} \left( \frac{m}{k} - x \right)^{N_{0}+2} g^{(N_{0}+3)}(t) dt dx \right|$$

$$(3.70) \qquad \leq \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \int_{x}^{\frac{m}{k}} \frac{1}{(N_{0}+2)!} \left( \frac{m}{k} - x \right)^{N_{0}+2} \left| g^{(N_{0}+3)}(t) \right| dt dx$$

$$\leq \frac{k^{-(N_{0}+3)}}{(N_{0}+3)!} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \left| g^{(N_{0}+3)}(t) \right| dt = \frac{k^{-(N_{0}+3)}}{(N_{0}+3)!} \int \left| g^{(N_{0}+3)}(t) \right| dt,$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . Let  $h \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ . We claim that for every  $j = 1, 2, \dots, N_0 + 2$ , we have

$$(3.71) \left| \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int \left( \frac{m}{k} - x \right)^j h(x) dx - \left( b_{j,1} k^{-1} + b_{j,2} k^{-2} + \dots + b_{j,N_0+1} k^{-(N_0+1)} \right) \right| \le C_{N_0} k^{-(N_0+2)},$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , where  $C_{N_0} > 0$ ,  $b_{j,s} \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $j = 1, \dots, N_0 + 2$ ,  $s = 1, \dots, N_0 + 1$ , are constants independent of k. We have

$$\sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \left( \frac{m}{k} - x \right)^{N_0 + 2} h(x) dx \le k^{-(N_0 + 2)} \int |h(x)| \, dx.$$

Hence (3.71) holds for  $j=N_0+2$  with  $b_{N_0+2,1}=\cdots=b_{N_0+2,N_0+1}=0$ . Assume that (3.71) holds for  $j\geq s_0$ ,  $s_0\in\mathbb{N}$ ,  $2\leq s_0\leq N_0+2$ . Let  $j=s_0-1$ . By using integration by parts, we have

(3.72) 
$$\sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \left(\frac{m}{k} - x\right)^{s_0 - 1} h(x) dx$$

$$= \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{-1}{s_0} \left(\frac{m}{k} - x\right)^{s_0} h(x) \Big|_{\frac{m}{k-1}}^{\frac{m}{k}} + \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \frac{1}{s_0} \left(\frac{m}{k} - x\right)^{s_0} h'(x) dx$$

$$= \frac{1}{s_0} \left(\frac{1}{k}\right)^{s_0} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} h\left(\frac{m-1}{k}\right) + \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \frac{1}{s_0} \left(\frac{m}{k} - x\right)^{s_0} h'(x) dx.$$

By the induction assumption, (3.68) holds for  $N \leq N_0$ , we have

(3.73) 
$$\left| \frac{1}{s_0} \left( \frac{1}{k} \right)^{s_0} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} h\left( \frac{m-1}{k} \right) - k^{-s_0} \left( d_{s_0,1} k^{-1} + d_{s_0,2} k^{-2} + \dots + d_{s_0,N_0} k^{-N_0} \right) \right|$$

$$\leq \hat{C}_{N_0} k^{-(N_0+1)-s_0} \leq \hat{C}_{N_0} k^{-(N_0+2)},$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , where  $\hat{C}_{N_0} > 0$ ,  $d_{s_0,t} \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $t = 1, ..., N_0$ , are constants independent of k. By the induction assumption, (3.71) holds for  $j \geq s_0$ , we have (3.74)

$$\left| \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{\frac{m-1}{k}}^{\frac{m}{k}} \frac{1}{s_0} \left( \frac{m}{k} - x \right)^{s_0} h'(x) dx - \left( e_{s_0,1} k^{-1} + e_{s_0,2} k^{-2} + \dots + e_{s_0,N_0+1} k^{-(N_0+1)} \right) \right| \le \widetilde{C}_{N_0} k^{-(N_0+2)},$$

for every  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , where  $\widetilde{C}_{N_0} > 0$ ,  $e_{s_0,t} \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $t = 1, ..., N_0 + 1$ , are constants independent of k. From (3.72), (3.73) and (3.74), the claim (3.71) holds for  $j = s_0 - 1$ . The claim (3.71) follows thus by induction. From (3.71), (3.70) and (3.69), we see that (3.68) holds for  $N = N_0 + 1$  which finishes the induction proof of (3.68).

Applying (3.68) for  $g = \tau_{\delta}^2$  we obtain the asymptotic expansion

(3.75) 
$$\sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \left| \tau_{\delta} \left( \frac{m}{k} \right) \right|^2 \sim k \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left| \tau_{\delta}(t) \right|^2 dt + a_0 + a_{-1} k^{-1} + \dots, \quad k \to \infty.$$

Combining (3.65) with (3.75) we obtain an asymptotic expansion of (3.67) in k. This shows the necessity of introducing the weighted operators  $F_{\delta,k}$  and  $P_{\delta,k}$ .

# 4. EQUIVARIANT KODAIRA EMBEDDING

In this section we will prove Theorem 1.3. Let

$$f_1 \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k), \dots, f_{d_k} \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$$

be an orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  with respect to  $(\,\cdot\,|\,\cdot\,)$ . On D, we write

$$F_{k,\delta}f_j = s^k \otimes \widetilde{g}_j, \ \widetilde{g}_j \in C^{\infty}(D), \ j = 1, 2, \dots, d_k.$$

Lemma 4.1. We have

$$P_{k,\delta,s}(x,y) = \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} e^{-k\Phi(x)} \widetilde{g}_j(x) \overline{\widetilde{g}_j(y)} e^{-k\Phi(y)},$$

$$(4.1)$$

$$P_{k,\delta,s}(x,x) = \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |\widetilde{g}_j(x)|^2 e^{-2k\Phi(x)} = \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} \left| (F_{k,\delta} f_j)(x) \right|_{h^k}^2.$$

In particular, (1.13) holds.

**Lemma 4.2.** Let  $\delta > 0$  be a small constant. Then there exist  $C_0 > 0$  and  $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for all  $k \geq k_0$  and all  $x \in X$  we have

(4.2) 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |F_{k,\delta} f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2 \ge C_0 k^n.$$

Moreover, there is  $c_0 > 0$  and  $k_0 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for  $k \geq k_0$  and every  $x \in X$ , there exists  $j_0 \in \{1, 2, ..., d_k\}$  with

*Proof.* Theorem 1.1 immediately implies the first assertion. We only need to prove the second. By [22, Theorem 1.4] we know that there exists  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$\dim \mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k) = d_k \leq C_1 k^n,$$

where  $C_1 > 0$  is a constant independent of k. From (4.4) and (4.2), we have for every  $x \in X$ ,

$$C_1 k^n \sup \{ |F_{k,\delta} f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2 ; j = 1, 2, \dots, d_k \}$$
  
 $\geq d_k \sup \{ |F_{k,\delta} f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2 ; j = 1, 2, \dots, d_k \}$   
 $\geq \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} |F_{k,\delta} f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2 \geq C_0 k^n,$ 

which yields (4.3).

The (modified) Kodaira map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}:X\to\mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$  introduced in (1.25) is explicitly defined as follows. For  $x_0\in X$ , let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on an open neighbourhood  $D\subset X$  of  $x_0$ ,  $|s(x)|_h^2=e^{-2\Phi}$ . On D, put  $F_{k,\delta}f_j(x)=s^k\widetilde{f}_j(x)$ ,  $\widetilde{f}_j(x)\in C^\infty(D)$ ,  $j=1,\ldots,d_k$ . Then,

(4.5) 
$$\Phi_{k,\delta}(x_0) = \left[\widetilde{f}_1(x_0), \dots, \widetilde{f}_{d_k}(x_0)\right] \in \mathbb{CP}^{d_k - 1}.$$

In view of (4.3), we see that  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  is well-defined as a smooth CR map from X to  $\mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$ . We wish to prove that  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  is an embedding for k large enough. Since X is compact, a smooth map is an embedding if and only if it is an injective immersion.

**Theorem 4.3.** The map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  is an immersion for k large enough.

To prove Theorem 4.3, we need some preparations. Fix  $p \in X$  and let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on a canonical coordinate patch D,  $p \in D$ ,  $|s|_h^2 = e^{-2\Phi}$ , with canonical local coordinates  $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_{2n-1}) = (z, \theta)$ . We take canonical coordinates x and s so that (3.61) hold. We identify D with an open set in  $\mathbb{R}^{2n-1}$ . For r > 0, put

$$D_r := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^{2n-1}; |x_j| < r, j = 1, 2, \dots, 2n - 1 \}.$$

For  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1})$ , we consider the rescaling map

$$F_k^* x := \left(\frac{x_1}{\sqrt{k}}, \dots, \frac{x_{2n-2}}{\sqrt{k}}, \frac{x_{2n-1}}{k}\right).$$

Note that we rescale with a factor  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{k}}$  in the direction of the complex variables z and by a factor  $\frac{1}{k}$  in the real direction  $\theta$ . Such anisotropic rescaling was used already in [23, Section 2.2]. The rescaling by  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{k}}$  in the direction of the complex variables is very natural and was used in [6, 28].

From (3.62), we can check that

(4.6) 
$$ki\varphi(0, F_k^* y, t) = iy_{2n-1}t + i\varphi_0(w, t) + r_k(y, t) \text{ on } D_{\log k},$$

where  $r_k(y,t) \in C^{\infty}(D_{\log k} \times (-\delta,\delta))$  and  $\varphi_0(w,t) \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{2n-2} \times (-\delta,\delta))$  independent of k. Moreover, for every  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^{2n-1}$ , we have

(4.7) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \sup_{(y,t) \in D_{\log k} \times (-\delta,\delta)} \left| \partial_y^{\alpha} r_k(y,t) \right| = 0,$$

and there exists C > 0 such that

(4.8) 
$$\varphi_0(0,t) = 0, \text{ for all } t \in (-\delta, \delta),$$

$$\varphi_0(w,t) = \varphi_0(-w,t), \text{ for all } (w,t) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n-2} \times (-\delta, \delta),$$

$$\int e^{-\operatorname{Im} \varphi_0(w,t)} dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2} \le C < \infty, \text{ for all } t \in (-\delta, \delta).$$

Take  $\chi \in C_0^{\infty}((-1,1))$  with  $0 \le \chi \le 1$ ,  $\chi(x) = 1$  on  $[-\frac{1}{2},\frac{1}{2}]$  and  $\chi(t) = \chi(-t)$ , for every  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ . For  $\epsilon > 0$ , put  $\chi_{\epsilon}(x) := \epsilon^{-1}\chi(\epsilon^{-1}x)$ . Let  $g_0(x,y,t) \in C^{\infty}(D \times D \times (-\delta,\delta))$  be as (1.18). We can check that

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t)+iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt$$

$$= \int e^{iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) dt dy_{2n-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}} \chi(y_1) \dots \chi(y_{2n-2}) dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2}$$

$$= (2\pi) g_0(0,0,0) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}} \chi(y_1) \dots \chi(y_{2n-2}) dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2} \neq 0,$$

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t)+iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) \epsilon^{-2} |y_j|^2 \chi_{\epsilon}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon}(y_{2n-1}) dy dt$$

$$(4.10) = \int e^{iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) dt dy_{2n-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}} |y_j|^2 \chi(y_1) \dots \chi(y_{2n-2}) dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2}$$

$$= (2\pi) g_0(0,0,0) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}} |y_j|^2 \chi(y_1) \dots \chi(y_{2n-2}) dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2} \neq 0, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, 2n-2,$$

and

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t)+iy_{2n-1}t} (-it)g_0(0,0,t)\chi_{\epsilon}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon}(y_{2n-1})y_{2n-1}dydt$$

$$= \int e^{iy_{2n-1}t} (-ity_{2n-1})g_0(0,0,t)dtdy_{2n-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}} \chi(y_1) \dots \chi(y_{2n-2})dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2}$$

$$= (2\pi)g_0(0,0,0) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2n-2}} \chi(y_1) \dots \chi(y_{2n-2})dy_1 \dots dy_{2n-2} \neq 0.$$

From (4.9), (4.10) and (4.11), we deduce that there exists  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  small enough such that

$$\int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t)+iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt =: V_0 \neq 0,$$

$$\int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t)+iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) |y_j|^2 \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt =: V_j \neq 0, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, 2n-2,$$

$$\int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t)+iy_{2n-1}t} (-ity_{2n-1}) g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt =: V \neq 0.$$

Assume that  $p \in D_0 \subseteq D$ . We need

**Lemma 4.4.** With the notations above, there is a  $K_0 > 0$  independent of the point p such that for all  $k \ge K_0$ , we can find

$$g_k^j \in \mathcal{H}_{b, < k\delta}^0(X, L^k), \quad j = 1, \dots, n,$$

such that if we put  $F_{k,\delta}g_k^j = s^k\widetilde{g}_k^j$  on D,  $j = 1, \ldots, n$ , then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} \left| (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j})(p) \right| = 0,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_{t}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \leq \epsilon_{k}, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, n, \quad t = 1, 2, \dots, n - 1,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{t}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \leq \epsilon_{k}, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, n, \quad t = 1, 2, \dots, n - 1, \quad j \neq t,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{j}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \geq C_{0}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{n} \right)(0) \right| \geq C_{0},$$

where  $C_0 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and the point p,  $\epsilon_k$  is a sequence independent of p with  $\lim_{k \to \infty} \epsilon_k = 0$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\chi \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$  and  $\epsilon_0 > 0$  be as in (4.12). Put

$$(4.14) u_k := \prod_{k, \leq k\delta} F_{k,\delta} \left( e^{k\Phi(w)} \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_{2n-2}) \chi\left(\frac{k}{\log k} y_{2n-1}\right) \frac{s^k(w)}{m(y)} \right),$$

where  $w=(w_1,\ldots,w_{n-1})$ ,  $w_j=y_{2j-1}+iy_{2j}$ ,  $j=1,\ldots,n-1$ , and  $m(y)dy=dv_X(y)$  on D. We put  $F_{k,\delta}u_k=s^k\widetilde{u}_k$  on D. In view of Theorem 1.1, we see that on  $D_0$ , (4.15)

$$e^{-k\Phi(z)}\widetilde{u}_k(x) = \int e^{ik\varphi(x,y,t)}g(x,y,t,k)\chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_1)\dots\chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_{2n-2})\chi(\frac{k}{\log k}y_{2n-1})dydt + O(k^{-\infty}).$$

From (4.6), (4.7), (4.15) and (4.12), we can check that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \int e^{ik\varphi(0,y,t)} g(0,y,t,k) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_{2n-2}) \chi(\frac{k}{\log k} y_{2n-1}) dy dt$$

$$= \lim_{k \to \infty} \int e^{ik\varphi(0,F_k^*y,t)} k^{-n} g(0,F_k^*y,t,k) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) \chi(\frac{y_{2n-1}}{\log k}) dt dy$$

$$= \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t) + iy_{2n-1}t} g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt = V_0 \neq 0.$$

From (4.16) and since that X is compact, it is easy to see that there is a  $k_0 > 0$  independent of the point p such that for all  $k \ge k_0$ , we have

(4.17) 
$$\frac{1}{A_0} \le \left| e^{-k\Phi(0)} \widetilde{u}_k(0) \right| \le A_0,$$

where  $A_0 > 1$  is a constant independent of k and the point p. From now on, we assume that  $k \ge k_0$ . From (3.62) and (4.15), we can check that

(4.18)

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{u}_k)(0) = \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t) + ity_{2n-1}} (-it) g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt = 0,$$

and for j = 1, ..., n - 1,

(4.19) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{j}}(e^{-k\Phi}\widetilde{u}_{k})(0) \\ = \int e^{i\varphi_{0}(w,t)+ity_{2n-1}}(-i)\lambda_{j}(t)(y_{2j-1}-iy_{2j})g_{0}(0,0,t)\chi_{\epsilon_{0}}(y_{1})\dots\chi_{\epsilon_{0}}(y_{2n-2})dydt = 0,$$

(4.20) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{u}_k)(0) = 0.$$

From (4.18), (4.19) and (4.20), it is easy to see that

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{u}_k)(0) \right| \leq \delta_k, 
\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{u}_k)(0) \right| \leq \delta_k, \quad j = 1, \dots, n-1, 
\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{u}_k)(0) \right| \leq \delta_k, \quad j = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

where  $\delta_k$  is a sequence independent of the point p with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \delta_k = 0$ .

$$(4.22) v_k^n := \Pi_{k, \le k\delta} F_{k,\delta} \left( e^{k\Phi(w)} k y_{2n-1} \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k} y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k} y_{2n-2}) \chi \left( \frac{k}{\log k} y_{2n-1} \right) \frac{1}{m(y)} \right).$$

We put  $F_{k,\delta}v_k^n=s^k\widetilde{v}_k^n$  on D. In view of Theorem 1.1, we see that on  $D_0$  we have

(4.23)

$$e^{-k\Phi(z)}\widetilde{v}_k^n(x)$$

$$= \int e^{ik\varphi(x,y,t)}g(x,y,t,k)ky_{2n-1}\chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_1)\dots\chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_{2n-2})\chi\left(\frac{k}{\log k}y_{2n-1}\right)dydt + O(k^{-\infty}).$$

From (4.23), it is easy to see that there is  $E_0 > 0$  independent of k and the point p such that (4.24)  $|e^{-k\Phi(0)}\widetilde{v}_k^n(0)| \leq E_0.$ 

From (3.62) and (4.12), we can check that

(4.25) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^n)(0) \\ = \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t) + ity_{2n-1}} (-ity_{2n-1}) g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt = V \neq 0,$$

and for j = 1, ..., n - 1,

(4.26)

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^n)(0)$$

$$= \int e^{i\varphi_0(w,t) + ity_{2n-1}} (-i)\lambda_j(t) (y_{2j-1} - iy_{2j}) y_{2n-1} g_0(0,0,t) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(y_{2n-2}) dy dt = 0,$$

(4.27) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^n)(0) = 0.$$

From (4.25), (4.26) and (4.27), it is easy to see that there is a  $k_1 > k_0$  independent of the point p such that for all  $k \ge k_1$ , we have

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^n)(0) \right| \ge B_0,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^n)(0) \right| \le \hat{\delta}_k, \quad j = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_j} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^n)(0) \right| \le \hat{\delta}_k, \quad j = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

where  $B_0 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and the point p and  $\hat{\delta}_k$  is a sequence independent of the point p with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \hat{\delta}_k = 0$ . From now on, we assume that  $k \geq k_1$ . Put

$$g_k^n := v_k^n - \frac{(e^{-k\Phi}\widetilde{v}_k^n)(0)}{(e^{-k\Phi}\widetilde{u}_k)(0)} u_k \in \mathcal{H}_{b, \le k\delta}^0(X, L^k).$$

Put  $F_{k,\delta}g_k^n = s^k \tilde{g}_k^n$  on D. From (4.17), (4.21), (4.24) and (4.28), we see that there is a constant  $k_1 > 0$  independent of k and the point p such that

$$\left| \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_k^n \right) (0) \right| = 0,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_t} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_k^n \right) (0) \right| \le \epsilon_k, \quad t = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_t} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_k^n \right) (0) \right| \le \epsilon_k, \quad t = 1, \dots, n - 1,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_k^n \right) (0) \right| \ge C_0,$$

where  $C_0 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and the point p,  $\epsilon_k$  is a sequence independent of p with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \epsilon_k = 0$ .

Fix 
$$j \in \{1, 2, ..., n-1\}$$
. Put

$$v_k^j := \Pi_{k, \le k\delta} F_{k, \delta} \left( e^{k\Phi(w)} \sqrt{k} (y_{2j-1} + iy_{2j}) \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k} y_1) \dots \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k} y_{2n-2}) \chi \left( \frac{k}{\log k} y_{2n-1} \right) \frac{1}{m(y)} \right).$$

We put  $F_{k,\delta}v_k^j = s^k \widetilde{v}_k^j$  on D. In view of Theorem 1.1, we see that

(4.30)

$$e^{-k\Phi(z)}\widetilde{v}_k^j(x) = \int e^{ik\varphi(x,y,t)}g(x,y,t,k)\sqrt{k}(y_{2j-1} + iy_{2j})$$

$$\times \chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_1)\dots\chi_{\epsilon_0}(\sqrt{k}y_{2n-2})\chi\left(\frac{k}{\log k}y_{2n-1}\right)dydt + O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D_0.$$

From (4.30), it is easy to see that there is a constant  $E_1 > 0$  independent of k and the point p such that

$$(4.31) |e^{-k\Phi(0)}\widetilde{v}_k^j(0)| \le E_1.$$

Moreover, from (3.62), (4.12) and (4.30), we can repeat the proof of (4.28) with minor changes and deduce that there is a  $\hat{k}_0 > 0$  independent of the point p such that for all  $k \ge \hat{k}_0$ ,

we have

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_{k}^{j})(0) \right| \leq \widetilde{\delta}_{k}, 
\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{j}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_{k}^{j})(0) \right| \geq B_{1}, 
\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{t}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_{k}^{j})(0) \right| \leq \widetilde{\delta}_{k}, \quad j, t = 1, \dots, n-1, \quad j \neq t, 
\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_{t}} (e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_{k}^{j})(0) \right| \leq \widetilde{\delta}_{k}, \quad j, t = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

where  $B_1 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and the point p and  $\widetilde{\delta}_k$  is a sequence independent of the point p with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \widetilde{\delta}_k = 0$ . Put

(4.33) 
$$g_k^j := v_k^j - \frac{(e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{v}_k^j)(0)}{(e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{u}_k)(0)} u_k \in \mathcal{H}_{b, \le k\delta}^0(X, L^k).$$

Put  $F_{k,\delta}g_k^j=s^k\widetilde{g}_k^j$  on D. From (4.17), (4.21), (4.31) and (4.32), we see that there is a constant  $\hat{k}_1>0$  independent of k and the point p such that

$$\left| \frac{\left| \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| = 0, }{\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{\overline{z}_{t}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \leq \epsilon_{k}, \quad t = 1, \dots, n - 1, }$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{t}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \leq \epsilon_{k}, \quad t = 1, \dots, n - 1, \quad t \neq j,$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{\sqrt{k}} \partial_{z_{j}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \geq C_{0},$$

$$\left| \frac{1}{k} \partial_{x_{2n-1}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{g}_{k}^{j} \right)(0) \right| \leq \epsilon_{k},$$

where  $C_0 > 0$  is a constant independent of k and the point p,  $\epsilon_k$  is a sequence independent of p with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} \epsilon_k = 0$ .

From 
$$(4.29)$$
 and  $(4.34)$ , the lemma follows.

*Proof of Theorem 4.3.* We are going to prove that if k is large enough then the map

$$d\Phi_{k,\delta}(x): T_xX \to T_{\Phi_{k,\delta}(x)}\mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1},$$

is injective. Fix  $p \in X$  and let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on a canonical coordinate patch D,  $p \in D$ ,  $|s|_h^2 = e^{-2\Phi}$ , with canonical local coordinates  $x = (x_1, \dots, x_{2n-1}) = (z, \theta)$ . We take local coordinate x and s so that (3.61) hold. From Lemma 4.2, we may assume that

$$\left| \left( e^{-k\Phi} \widetilde{f}_1 \right) (p) \right|^2 \ge c_0,$$

where  $F_{k,\delta}f_j=s^k\widetilde{f}_j$  on D,  $j=1,\ldots,d_k$  and  $c_0>0$  is a constant independent of k and the point p. Let  $g_k^1,\ldots,g_k^n\in\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  be as in Lemma 4.4. From (4.13), it is not difficult to see that there is a  $\hat{K}_0>0$  independent of the point p such that  $f_1,g_k^1,\ldots,g_k^n$  are linearly

independent over  $\mathbb{C}$ . Put

(4.36) 
$$p_k^j = \frac{e^{-k\Phi}\widetilde{g}_k^j}{e^{-k\Phi}\widetilde{f}_1^j}, \quad j = 1, \dots, n, \\ p_k^j = \alpha_k^{2j-1} + i\alpha_k^{2j}, \quad \alpha_k^{2j-1} = \operatorname{Re} p_k^j, \quad \alpha_k^{2j} = \operatorname{Im} p_k^j, \quad j = 1, \dots, n-1,$$

where  $F_{k,\delta}g_k^j=s^k\widetilde{g}_k^j$  on D,  $j=1,\ldots,n$ . From (4.13) and (4.35), it is not difficult to see that there is a  $\widetilde{K}_0>0$  independent of the point p such that for all  $k\geq \widetilde{K}_0$ , we have

(4.37) 
$$\left| \partial_{z_t} p_k^t(p) \right| \ge c_1 \sqrt{k}, \ t = 1, \dots, n-1, \ \left| \partial_{x_{2n-1}} p_k^n(p) \right| \ge c_1 k,$$

and

(4.38) 
$$\sup \{ \left| \partial_{x_{2n-1}} p_k^t(p) \right|, \left| \partial_{z_s} p_k^t(p) \right|, \left| \partial_{z_s} p_k^n(p) \right|; s, t = 1, \dots, n-1, s \neq t \} \\ + \sup \{ \left| p_k^t(p) \right|, \left| \partial_{\overline{z}_s} p_k^t(p) \right|; s = 1, \dots, n-1, t = 1, \dots, n \} \leq \varepsilon_k,$$

where  $\varepsilon_k$  is a sequence independent of the point p with  $\lim_{k\to\infty}\varepsilon_k=0$ . From (4.37), (4.38) and some elementary linear algebra argument, we conclude that there is a  $K_1>0$  independent of the point p such that for every  $k\geq K_1$ , the linear map  $A_k:\mathbb{R}^{2n-1}\to\mathbb{R}^{2n}$  represented by the matrix

$$\begin{bmatrix} \partial_{x_1} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^1 \right)(p) & \partial_{x_2} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^1 \right)(p) & \dots & \partial_{x_{2n-1}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^1 \right)(p) \\ \partial_{x_1} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^2 \right)(p) & \partial_{x_2} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^2 \right)(p) & \dots & \partial_{x_{2n-1}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^2 \right)(p) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ \partial_{x_1} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^{2n} \right)(p) & \partial_{x_2} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^{2n} \right)(p) & \dots & \partial_{x_{2n-1}} \left( e^{-k\Phi} \alpha_k^{2n} \right)(p) \end{bmatrix},$$

is injective. Hence the differential of the map

$$X \ni x \longmapsto \left(\frac{\widetilde{g}_k^1}{\widetilde{f}_1}(x), \dots, \frac{\widetilde{g}_k^n}{\widetilde{f}_1}(x)\right) \in \mathbb{C}^n$$

at p is injective if  $k \geq K_1$ . From this and some elementary linear algebra arguments, we conclude that the differential of the map

$$X \ni x \longmapsto \left(\frac{\widetilde{f}_2}{\widetilde{f}_1}(x), \dots, \frac{\widetilde{f}_{d_k}}{\widetilde{f}_1}(x)\right) \in \mathbb{C}^{d_k}$$

at p is injective if  $k \ge K_1$ . Theorem 4.3 follows.

In the rest of this section, we will prove that for k large enough, the map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}: X \to \mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$  is injective. We need some preparations. Let  $(D,(z,\theta),\phi)$  be a BRT trivialization. We write  $x=(z,\theta)=(x_1,\ldots,x_{2n-1}), x'=(x_1,\ldots,x_{2n-2},0), z_j=x_{2j-1}+ix_{2j}, j=1,\ldots,n-1$ . We need

**Lemma 4.5.** With the notations above, for every  $u_k \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ , we have

$$(F_{k,\delta}u_k)(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int e^{i(x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1})\eta_{2n-1}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u_k(e^{i\theta}x') d\theta d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1} \quad \text{on } D.$$

*Proof.* Put  $\tau_{\delta,k}(\eta_{2n-1}) := \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right)$ . By the Fourier inversion formula, we have

$$\frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int e^{i(x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1})\eta_{2n-1}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) e^{imy_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u_k(e^{i\theta}x') d\theta d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int \hat{\tau}_{\delta,k}(y_{2n-1} - x_{2n-1}) e^{imy_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u_k(e^{i\theta}x') d\theta dy_{2n-1}$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int \hat{\tau}_{\delta,k}(y_{2n-1}) e^{imy_{2n-1} + imx_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u_k(e^{i\theta}x') d\theta dy_{2n-1}$$

$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int \tau_{\delta,k}(m) e^{imx_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u(e^{i\theta}x') d\theta$$

$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int \tau_{\delta}\left(\frac{m}{k}\right) e^{-im\theta} u(e^{i\theta}x) d\theta$$

$$= F_{k,\delta} u_k,$$

where  $\hat{\tau}_{\delta,k}$  denotes the Fourier transform of  $\tau_{\delta,k}$ . From (4.40), the lemma follows.

**Lemma 4.6.** With the notations above, let  $u_k \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k)$ . Assume that there are constants C > 0 and M > 0 independent of k such that  $|u_k(x)|_{h^k}^2 \leq Ck^M$ , for every  $x \in X$ . If  $\operatorname{Supp} u_k \cap D = \emptyset$  for every k, then  $F_{k,\delta}u_k = O(k^{-\infty})$  on D.

*Proof.* Assume that  $D = U \times (-\epsilon_0, \epsilon_0)$ , where U is an open set in  $\mathbb{C}^{n-1}$  and  $\epsilon_0 > 0$ . Fix  $D' \subseteq D$  and let  $\chi(y_{2n-1}) \in C_0^{\infty}((-\epsilon_0, \epsilon_0))$  such that  $\chi(y_{2n-1}) = 1$  for every  $(y', y_{2n-1}) \in D'$ . Let

(4.41) 
$$R_k u_k(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{|\theta| \le \pi} e^{i(x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1})\eta_{2n-1}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) \times (1 - \chi(y_{2n-1})) e^{imy_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u_k(e^{i\theta} x') d\theta d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1},$$

where  $x \in D'$ . Since  $\chi(y_{2n-1}) = 1$  for every  $(y', y_{2n-1}) \in D'$ , we can integrate by parts with respect to  $\eta_{2n-1}$  several times and deduce that

(4.42) 
$$R_k u_k(x) = O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D'.$$

From (4.39) and (4.41), we have

(4.43)

$$(F_{k,\delta}u_k - R_ku_k)(x)$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \sum_{m \in \mathbb{Z}} \int_{|\theta| \le \pi} e^{i(x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1})\eta_{2n-1}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) \chi(y_{2n-1}) e^{imy_{2n-1}} e^{-im\theta} u_k(e^{i\theta}x') d\theta d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1}$$

$$= \frac{1}{(2\pi)} \int e^{i(x_{2n-1} - y_{2n-1})\eta_{2n-1}} \tau_{\delta} \left(\frac{\eta_{2n-1}}{k}\right) \chi(y_{2n-1}) u_k(x_1, \dots, x_{2n-2}, y_{2n-1}) d\eta_{2n-1} dy_{2n-1} = 0$$

since Supp  $u_k \cap D = \emptyset$ . From (4.42) and (4.43), the lemma follows.

We need the following CR peak sections lemma.

**Lemma 4.7.** Let  $p \neq q$  be two points in X and let  $\{x_k\}$ ,  $\{y_k\}$  be two sequences in X with  $x_k \to p$ ,  $y_k \to q$ . Then there exist  $v_k \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$  such that  $u_k = F_{k,\delta}v_k$  satisfies for k large enough,

$$|u_k(x_k)|_{h^k}^2 \ge 1, \ |u_k(y_k)|_{h^k}^2 \le \frac{1}{2}.$$

*Proof.* Let  $(D,(z,\theta),\phi)$  be a BRT trivialization with  $p\in D$  and  $q\notin D$ . We may assume that p=(0,0). As before, let

$$f_1 \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, < k\delta}(X, L^k), \dots, f_{d_k} \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, < k\delta}(X, L^k)$$

be an orthonormal basis for  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  with respect to  $(\cdot|\cdot)$ . Let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on an open neighbourhood  $D\subset X$  of p,  $|s(x)|^2_h=e^{-2\Phi}$ . Let  $\chi\in C_0^\infty(D)$ ,  $\chi=1$  on  $D_0$ , where  $D_0\subset D$  is an open set of p. On D, put  $F_{k,\delta}f_j(x)=s^k\widetilde{f}_j(x)$ ,  $\widetilde{f}_j(x)\in C^\infty(D)$ ,  $j=1,\ldots,d_k$ . Assume that  $\{x_k\}\subseteq D_0$ . Let

$$(4.45) \widetilde{v}_k(x) = s^k(x) \otimes \sum_{j=1}^{d_k} \chi(x) (F_{k,\delta} f_j)(x) \overline{\widetilde{f}_j(x_k)} e^{-k\Phi(x_k)} \in C_0^{\infty}(D, L^k) \subset C^{\infty}(X, L^k).$$

In view of Theorem 1.1, we see that

$$(4.46) \widetilde{v}_k(x) = s^k(x) \otimes \chi(x) \int e^{ik\varphi(x,x_k,t) + k\Phi(x)} g(x,x_k,t,k) dt + O(k^{-\infty}) \text{on } D.$$

Since  $\int e^{ik\varphi(x,x_k,t)}g(x,x_k,t,k)dt = O(k^{-\infty})$  on  $D \setminus D_0$  and

$$\Box_{h,k}^{(0)}(s^k(x)\otimes \int e^{ik\varphi(x,x_k,t)+k\Phi(x)}g(x,x_k,t,k)dt)=O(k^{-\infty})$$
 on  $D$ ,

we conclude that

$$\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}\widetilde{v}_k = O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D.$$

Let  $v_k = \Pi_{k, \leq k\delta} \widetilde{v}_k \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b, \leq k\delta}(X, L^k)$  and let  $u_k = F_{k, \delta} v_k = F_{k, \delta} \Pi_{k, \leq k\delta} \widetilde{v}_k$ . From (3.21) and (4.47), we can check that

Form Kohn's estimates or the arguments in the proof [12, Theorem 8.3.5], we see that for every  $s \in \mathbb{N}$ , there is a constant  $C_{s,k} > 0$  such that

$$(4.49) ||u||_{s+1,k} \le C_{s,k}(||\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}u||_{s,k} + ||Tu||_{s,k} + ||u||_{0,k}), for all u \in C^{\infty}(X, L^k),$$

where  $\|\cdot\|_{s,k}$  denotes the standard Sobolev norm of order s on the Sobolev space  $H^s(X,L^k)$ . There is condition Y(q) in the assumption of [12, Theorem 8.3.5] in order that  $\|Tu\|_{s,k}$  can be controlled by  $\|\Box_{b,k}^{(q)}u\|_{s,k}$  and  $\|u\|_{0,k}$ . Moreover, the constant  $C_{s,k}$  can be bounded by the  $C^{P_s}(X)$ -norm of the volume form on X, the Hermitian metric of L and the coefficients of  $\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}$  and T on X, where  $P_s \in \mathbb{N}$  only depends on s. Hence, there is a constant  $C_s > 0$  independent of k and  $N_s \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $C_{s,k} \leq C_s k^{N_s}$ , for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . From this observation and (4.49), we deduce that

(4.50)

$$||F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_{k}||_{s+1,k}$$

$$\leq C_{s}k^{N_{s}} \Big( ||\Box_{b,k}^{(0)}F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_{k}||_{s,k} + ||TF_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_{k}||_{s,k} + ||F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_{k}||_{0,k} \Big).$$

We claim that for every  $s \in \mathbb{N}$ , there are  $\widetilde{N}_s \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\widetilde{C}_s > 0$  independent of k such that

Taking s = 0 in (4.50) and using the estimate

$$||TF_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_k|| \leq k\delta ||F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_k||,$$

we get the claim (4.51) for s=1. Assume that (4.51) holds for all  $s \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $s \leq s_0$ , for some  $s_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ . Hence,

Taking  $s = s_0$  in (4.50), we get

(4.53)

$$||F_{k,\delta}(I-\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_k||_{s_0+1,k}$$

$$\leq C_{s_0} k^{N_{s_0}} \Big( \| \Box_{b,k}^{(0)} F_{k,\delta} (I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}) \widetilde{v}_k \|_{s_0,k} + \| T F_{k,\delta} (I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}) \widetilde{v}_k \|_{s_0,k} + \| F_{k,\delta} (I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}) \widetilde{v}_k \|_{0,k} \Big).$$

By substituting  $\Box_{b,k}^{(0)} F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}) \tilde{v}_k$  to (4.52) and note that

$$F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})(\square_{h,k}^{(0)}F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\tilde{v}_k) = \square_{h,k}^{(0)}F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\tilde{v}_k,$$

we get

By substituting  $TF_{k,\delta}(I-\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_k=F_{k,\delta}(I-\Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})T\widetilde{v}_k$  to (4.52), we get

From (4.53), (4.54), (4.55) and note that

$$\left\| (\Box_{b,k}^{(0)})^j F_{k,\delta} (I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}) T \widetilde{v}_k \right\| \leq k\delta \left\| (\Box_{b,k}^{(0)})^j F_{k,\delta} (I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta}) \widetilde{v}_k \right\|, \text{ for every } j \in \mathbb{N}_0.$$

we get the claim (4.51) for  $s = s_0 + 1$ . By induction, the claim (4.51) follows. From (4.47), (4.48) and (4.51), we deduce that

$$(4.56) F_{k,\delta}(I - \Pi_{k,\leq k\delta})\widetilde{v}_k = O(k^{-\infty})$$

and thus

$$(4.57) u_k = F_{k,\delta} \widetilde{v}_k + O(k^{-\infty}).$$

Let  $\widetilde{\chi} \in C_0^{\infty}(D)$ ,  $\widetilde{\chi}(x_k) = 1$  for each k and  $\chi = 1$  on  $\operatorname{Supp} \widetilde{\chi}$ . We can repeat the proof of (3.56) with minor change and deduce that

(4.58) 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{a_k} |\widetilde{\chi} F_{k,\delta}(1-\chi) F_{k,\delta} f_j(x)|_{h^k}^2 = O(k^{-\infty}) \text{ on } D$$

and hence

$$|F_{k,\delta}\widetilde{v}_k(x_k)|_{h^k}^2 = \Big|\sum_{j=1}^{a_k} (F_{k,\delta}f_j)(x_k) \overline{\widetilde{f}_j(x_k)} e^{-k\Phi(x_k)} \Big|_{h^k}^2 + O(k^{-\infty})$$

$$= \int e^{ik\varphi(x_k,x_k,t)} g(x_k,x_k,t,k) dt + O(k^{-\infty})$$

$$\geq Ck^n,$$

where C > 0 is a constant independent of k. Note that  $\operatorname{Supp} \widetilde{v}_k \subset D$  and  $q \notin D$ . From this observation and Lemma 4.6, we deduce that

From (4.57), (4.59) and (4.60), the lemma follows.

**Theorem 4.8.** The map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  is injective for k large enough.

*Proof.* We assume that the claim of the theorem is not true. We can find  $x_{k_j}, y_{k_j} \in X, x_{k_j} \neq y_{k_j}$ ,  $0 < k_1 < k_2 < \ldots$ ,  $\lim_{j \to \infty} k_j = \infty$ , such that  $\Phi_{k_j,\delta}(x_{k_j}) = \Phi_{k_j,\delta}(y_{k_j})$ , for each j. We may suppose that there are  $x_k, y_k \in X$ ,  $x_k \neq y_k$ , such that  $\Phi_{k,\delta}(x_k) = \Phi_{k,\delta}(y_k)$ , for each k. We may assume that  $x_k \to p \in X$ ,  $y_k \to q \in X$ , as  $k \to \infty$ . If  $p \neq q$ . From Lemma 4.7, we can find  $u_k = F_{k,\delta}f_k$ ,  $v_k = F_{k,\delta}g_k$ ,  $f_k, g_k \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b,< k\delta}(X,L^k)$  such that for k large, we have

$$|u_k(x_k)|_{h^k}^2 \ge 1, \ |u_k(y_k)|_{h^k}^2 \le \frac{1}{2},$$

and

$$|v_k(y_k)|_{h^k}^2 \ge 1, \ |v_k(x_k)|_{h^k}^2 \le \frac{1}{2}.$$

Now,  $\Phi_{k,\delta}(x_k) = \Phi_{k,\delta}(y_k)$  implies that

$$|u_k(x_k)|_{h^k}^2 = r_k |u_k(y_k)|_{h^k}^2, |v_k(x_k)|_{h^k}^2 = r_k |v_k(y_k)|_{h^k}^2$$

where  $r_k \in \mathbb{R}_+$ , for each k. We deduce from (4.61) that  $r_k \geq 2$ , for k large. But (4.62) implies that  $r_k \leq \frac{1}{2}$ , for k large. We get a contradiction. Thus, we must have p = q.

Let  $\{f_j\}_{j=1}^{d_k}$  be an orthonormal basis of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$ . Let s be a local rigid CR frame of L on a BRT trivialization  $(D,(z,\theta),\phi)$ ,  $p\in D$ ,  $|s|_h^2=e^{-2\Phi}$ ,  $F_{k,\delta}f_j=s^k\otimes\widetilde{f_j}, j=1,\ldots,d_k$ . Since both  $x_k$  and  $y_k$  converge to p, one can assume that  $x_k,y_k\in D$ , for every k. Since  $\Phi_{k,\delta}(x_k)=\Phi_{k,\delta}(y_k)$ , there is a  $\lambda_k\in\mathbb{C}$ , such that  $e^{-k\Phi(x_k)}\widetilde{f_j}(x_k)=\lambda_k e^{-k\Phi(y_k)}$ , for each k, and we may assume that  $|\lambda_k|\geq 1$ , for each k, and hence

$$(4.63) e^{-k\Phi(x_k)}\widetilde{f}_j(x_k) = \lambda_k e^{-k\Phi(y_k)}\widetilde{f}_j(y_k), \lambda_k \in \mathbb{C}, |\lambda_k| \ge 1.$$

In fact, if for some  $x_k, y_k$ ,  $|\lambda_k| < 1$  one can replace  $x_k$  by  $y_k$  and  $y_k$  by  $x_k$ . This implies that

$$(4.64) P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k, y_k) = \lambda_k P_{k,\delta,s}(y_k, y_k), \lambda_k \in \mathbb{C}, |\lambda_k| \ge 1.$$

We will show that (4.64) is impossible. Write  $x_k = (z^k, x_{2n-1}^k) = (x_1^k, \dots, x_{2n-1}^k)$ ,  $y_k = (w^k, y_{2n-1}^k) = (y_1^k, \dots, y_{2n-1}^k)$  and

$$z^k = (z_1^k, \dots, z_{n-1}^k), \quad w^k = (w_1^k, \dots, w_{n-1}^k).$$

Let

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} k|z^k - w^k|^2 = M \in [0, \infty].$$

By definition, there is a subsequence  $(k_j)_{j\in\mathbb{N}}$  of  $\mathbb{N}$  such that

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} k_j |z^{k_j} - w^{k_j}|^2 = \limsup_{k \to \infty} k |z^k - w^k|^2 = M.$$

Without loss of generality we can assume that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k|z^k - w^k|^2 = M, M \in [0, \infty].$$

Case I:  $M \in (0, \infty]$ . First we assume that  $M = \infty$ . From (3.4) we have

$$(4.65) \qquad \limsup_{k \to \infty} k^{-n} |P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k, y_k)| \le \limsup_{k \to \infty} \int e^{-k\operatorname{Im}\varphi(x_k, y_k, t)} |g_0(x_k, y_k, t)| dt.$$

Combining with (4.65) and the fact  ${\rm Im} \varphi(x_y,y_k,s) \geq c|z^k-w^k|^2$  in (1.17) we have

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} k^{-n} |P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k, y_k)| = 0.$$

This is a contradiction with  $\lim_{k\to\infty} k^{-n} P_{k,\delta,s}(y_k,y_k) = \int g_0(p,p,t) dt \neq 0$  and the assumption (4.64). Thus we have  $M<\infty$ . From (3.4) we have

(4.66) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k^{-n} |P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k, y_k)| \le e^{-cM} \int g_0(p, p, t) dt$$

for some positive constant c. On the other hand  $\lim_{k\to\infty} k^{-n}|P_{k,\delta,s}(y_k,y_k)|=\int g_0(p,p,t)dt$ . This is a contradiction with (4.64). Thus we have M=0, that is

(4.67) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k|z^k - w^k|^2 = 0.$$

Set

$$\widehat{\widehat{\alpha_k}} = \sqrt{-1} \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left[ \frac{\partial \phi(z^k)}{\partial \overline{z}_j} (\overline{z}_j^k - \overline{w}_j^k) - \frac{\partial \phi(z^k)}{\partial z_j} (z_j^k - w_j^k) \right] \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Recall that

$$\omega_0(x) = -dx_{2n-1} + i \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left( \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \overline{z}_j}(z) d\overline{z}_j - \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_j}(z) dz_j \right), \quad x = (z, \theta).$$

Let

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} k \left| y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_k}} \right| = N \in [0, \infty].$$

There is a subsequence  $(k_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}$  of  $\mathbb{N}$  such that

$$\lim_{j \to \infty} k_j \left| y_{2n-1}^{k_j} - x_{2n-1}^{k_j} + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_{k_j}}} \right| = \limsup_{k \to \infty} k \left| y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_{k}}} \right|.$$

Without loss of generality we assume that

$$(4.69) \qquad \lim_{k \to \infty} k \left| y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_k}} \right| = N \in [0, \infty].$$

Case II:

(4.70) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k|z^k - w^k|^2 = 0; \lim_{k \to \infty} k \left| y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_k}} \right| = N \in (0, \infty].$$

First we assume  $N = \infty$ . From (3.4) we have

(4.71) 
$$k^{-n}P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k,y_k) = k^{-n} \int e^{ik\varphi(x_k,y_k,t)} g(x_k,y_k,t,k) dt + r_k,$$

where  $|r_k| = O(k^{-\infty})$ . By the second property in (1.17) we have

(4.72) 
$$\varphi(x,y,t) = t(y_{2n-1} - x_{2n-1}) + ti \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left[ \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \overline{z}_j}(z)(\overline{z}_j - \overline{w}_j) - \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_j}(z)(z_j - w_j) \right] + i \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left[ \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial \overline{z}_j}(z)(\overline{z}_j - \overline{w}_j) - \frac{\partial \Phi}{\partial z_j}(z)(z_j - w_j) \right] + O(|x - y|^2).$$

Note that

(4.73) 
$$k|x_k - y_k|^2 \lesssim k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k|y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha_k}|^2 \lesssim k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k|y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha_k}|\epsilon_k$$
, where  $\epsilon_k \to 0$ . From (4.72), (4.73) and the assumption  $N = \infty$  we have

(4.74) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k \frac{\partial \varphi(x_k, y_k, t)}{\partial t} = \infty.$$

Substituting (4.72) to (4.71), by (4.74) and integrating by parts with respect to t we have

(4.75) 
$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} k^{-n} |P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k, y_k)| = 0.$$

This is a contradiction with (4.64) since  $\lim_{k\to\infty} k^{-n} P_{k,\delta,s}(y_k,y_k) = \int g_0(p,p,t) dt \neq 0$ . Second, we assume  $N < \infty$ . Since  $\lim_{k\to\infty} k|z^k - w^k|^2 = 0$  and  $\lim_{k\to\infty} k|y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha_k}| = N < \infty$ , by (4.73) we have that  $\lim_{k\to\infty} k|x_k - y_k|^2 = 0$ . Substituting (4.72) to (4.71) we have that

(4.76)

$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} k^{-n} | P_{k,\delta,s}(x_k, y_k) \le \limsup_{k \to \infty} k^{-n} \left| \int e^{ik \left[ t(y_{2n-1} - x_{2n-1} + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_k}}) + O(|x_k - y_k|^2) \right]} g(x_k, y_k, t, k) dt \right| \\
\le \left| \int e^{iNt} g_0(p, p, t) dt \right|.$$

Since  $\left|\int e^{iNt}g_0(p,p,t)dt\right| < \int g_0(p,p,t)dt = \lim_{k\to\infty} k^{-n}P_{k,\delta,s}(y_k,y_k)$ , combining this with (4.64) and (4.76) we get a contradiction. Thus we have N=0.

Case III:

(4.77) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k|z^k - w^k|^2 = 0; \lim_{k \to \infty} k|y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha_k}}| = 0.$$

Define

$$A_k(u) = |P_{k,\delta,s}(ux_k + (1-u)y_k, y_k)|^2, B_k(u) = P_{k,\delta,s}(ux_k + (1-u)y_k, ux_k + (1-u)y_k) \cdot P_{k,\delta,s}(y_k, y_k).$$

Set  $H_k(u) = \frac{A_k(u)}{B_k(u)}$ . By Schwartz inequality, we have  $0 \le H_k(u) \le 1$ . Since  $H_k(0) = H_k(1) = 1$ , then there exists a  $u_k \in (0,1)$  such that  $H_k''(u_k) \ge 0$ . By direct calculation,

(4.78) 
$$H_k''(u_k) = \frac{A_k''(u_k)}{B_k(u_k)} - 2\frac{A_k'(u_k)B_k'(u_k)}{B_k^2(u_k)} - \frac{A_k(u_k)B_k''(u_k)}{B_k^2(u_k)} + 2\frac{A_k(u_k)B_k'^2(u_k)}{B_k^3(u_k)}.$$

Write  $\alpha_k(u) = P_{k,\delta,s}(ux_k + (1-u)y_k, y_k)$ . Then  $A_k(u) = |\alpha_k(u)|^2$ ,  $A_k'(u) = \alpha_k'(u)\overline{\alpha_k(u)} + \alpha_k(u)\overline{\alpha_k'(u)}$  and

(4.79) 
$$A_k''(u_k) = \alpha_k''(u_k) \overline{\alpha_k(u_k)} + 2|\alpha_k'(u_k)|^2 + \alpha_k(u_k) \overline{\alpha_k''(u_k)}.$$

By Theorem 3.3, we have

(4.80) 
$$\alpha_k(u) = \int e^{ik\varphi(ux_k + (1-u)y_k, y_k, t)} g(ux_k + (1-u)y_k, y_k, t, k) dt + \gamma_k(u),$$

where  $\gamma_k(u) = O(k^{-\infty})$ . Write  $\beta_k(u) = \int e^{ik\varphi(ux_k+(1-u)y_k,y_k,t)}g(ux_k+(1-u)y_k,y_k,t,k)dt$  and then

$$(4.81) A_k''(u_k) = 2|\beta_k'(u_k)|^2 + \beta_k''(u_k)\overline{\beta_k(u_k)} + \overline{\beta''(u_k)}\beta_k(u_k) + 2\beta_k'(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k'(u_k)} + 2\gamma_k'(u_k)\overline{\beta_k'(u_k)} + \beta_k''(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k'(u_k)} + \overline{\beta_k(u_k)}\gamma_k''(u_k) + \overline{\beta_k(u_k)}\gamma_k''(u_k) + \beta_k(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k''(u_k)} + \gamma_k''(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k'(u_k)} + \gamma_k(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k''(u_k)} + 2|\gamma_k'(u_k)|^2.$$

Set

$$\widehat{\alpha}_{k}(u) = i \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left[ \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial \overline{z}_{j}} \Big|_{w^{k} + u(z^{k} - w^{k})} \cdot (\overline{z}_{j}^{k} - \overline{w}_{j}^{k}) - \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial z_{j}} \Big|_{w^{k} + u(z^{k} - w^{k})} \cdot (z_{j}^{k} - w_{j}^{k}) \right].$$

By the mean value theorem,

$$(4.83) |k(y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k)) - k(y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\widehat{\alpha}_k})| = k|\widehat{\widehat{\alpha}_k} - \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k)| \lesssim k|z^k - w^k|^2.$$

Then (4.77) and (4.83) implies that

(4.84) 
$$\lim_{k \to \infty} k |y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k)| = 0.$$

By direct calculation we have that

(4.85)

$$\begin{split} &2|\beta_k'(u_k)|^2 + \beta_k''(u_k)\overline{\beta_k(u_k)} + \overline{\beta_k''(u_k)}\beta_k(u_k) \\ &= 2k^{2n+2} \left[ \left| \int tg_0(p,p,t)dt \right|^2 - \int g_0(p,p,t)t^2dt \cdot \int g_0(p,p,t)dt \right] (y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k))^2 \\ &- 2k^{2n+1} \int \left[ \sum_{j,l=1}^{2n-2} \frac{\partial^2 \mathrm{Im}\varphi(p,p,t)}{\partial x_j \partial x_l} (x_j^k - y_j^k)(x_l^k - y_l^k) \right] g_0(p,p,t)dt \\ &+ o(k^{2n})O(k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k^2|y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k)|^2). \end{split}$$

By (3.62) there exists c > 0 such that for  $\delta$  sufficiently small the following holds,

$$(4.86) \qquad \int \left[ \sum_{i,l=1}^{2n-2} \frac{\partial^2 \operatorname{Im} \varphi(p,p,t)}{\partial x_j \partial x_l} (x_j^k - y_j^k) (x_l^k - y_l^k) \right] g_0(p,p,t) dt \ge c|z^k - w^k|^2.$$

By Hölder's inequality,  $\left|\int tg_0(p,p,t)dt\right|^2<\int t^2g_0(p,p,t)dt\cdot\int g_0(p,p,t)dt$ , so by combining (4.85) and (4.86) there exists  $c_1>0$  such that

(4.87) 
$$\lim \sup_{k \to \infty} k^{-2n} \left[ k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k^2 (y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k))^2 \right]^{-1} \times \left[ 2|\beta_k'(u_k)|^2 + \beta_k''(u_k)\overline{\beta_k(u_k)} + \overline{\beta_k''(u_k)}\beta_k(u_k) \right] < -c_1 < 0.$$

By direct calculation we have that

(4.88) 
$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} k^{-2n} \left[ k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k^2 (y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k))^2 \right]^{-1} C_k = 0,$$

where

$$C_k = 2\beta_k'(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k'(u_k)} + 2\gamma_k'(u_k)\overline{\beta_k'(u_k)} + \beta_k''(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k(u_k)} + \gamma_k(u_k)\overline{\beta_k''(u_k)} + \overline{\beta_k(u_k)}\gamma_k''(u_k) + \beta_k(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k''(u_k)} + \gamma_k''(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k(u_k)} + \gamma_k(u_k)\overline{\gamma_k''(u_k)} + 2|\gamma_k'(u_k)|^2.$$

Combining (4.87), (4.88) and (4.81) there exists  $c_2 > 0$  such that

(4.89) 
$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} \left[ k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k^2 (y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k))^2 \right]^{-1} \frac{A_k''(u_k)}{B_k(u_k)} < -c_2 < 0.$$

It is straightforward to see that

(4.90) 
$$\begin{cases} \limsup_{k \to \infty} \left[ k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k^2 (y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k))^2 \right]^{-1} \times \\ \left\{ 2 \frac{|A'_k(u_k)| \cdot |B'_k(u_k)|}{B_k^2(u_k)} + \frac{|A_k(u_k)| \cdot |B''_k(u_k)|}{B_k^2(u_k)} + 2 \frac{|A_k(u_k)| \cdot |B'^2_k(u_k)|}{B_k^3(u_k)} \right\} = 0. \end{cases}$$

From (4.89) and (4.90) we have

(4.91) 
$$\limsup_{k \to \infty} \left[ k|z^k - w^k|^2 + k^2 (y_{2n-1}^k - x_{2n-1}^k + \widehat{\alpha}_k(u_k))^2 \right]^{-1} H_k''(u_k) < 0.$$

This is a contradiction with  $H''_k(u_k) \geq 0$ .

Proof of Theorem 1.3. Since X is compact Theorems 4.3 and 4.8 implies the modified Kodaira map  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  defined in (4.5) is an embedding. For different  $m_1, m_2 \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_1}(X,L^k) \perp \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_2}(X,L^k)$ , thus we can choose an orthonormal basis  $\{f_j\}_{j=1}^{d_k}$  of  $\mathcal{H}^0_{b,\leq k\delta}(X,L^k)$  such that  $f_j \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_j}(X,L^k)$  with  $m_j \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $|m_j| \leq k\delta$  for each  $1 \leq j \leq d_k$ . Then  $F_{k,\delta}f_j \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_j}(X)$  for each j. For any  $p \in X$ , from the argument in the proof of [22, Lemma 1.20] we can find a local trivialization W which is an  $S^1$  invariant neighborhood of p and local trivializing rigid CR section s of L on W. Then  $F_{k,\delta}f_j = s^k \otimes \widetilde{f}_j$  on W with  $\widetilde{f}_j \in C^\infty(W), 1 \leq j \leq d_k$ . Since  $F_{k,\delta}f_j \in \mathcal{H}^0_{b,m_j}(X,L^k)$ , we have  $T\widetilde{f}_j = im_j\widetilde{f}_j$ . Then for any  $\theta \in [0,2\pi)$  we have  $\widetilde{f}_j(e^{i\theta}p) = e^{im_j\theta}\widetilde{f}_j(p)$ . Thus,

$$\Phi_{k,\delta}(e^{i\theta}p) = \left[\widetilde{f}_1(e^{i\theta}p), \dots, \widetilde{f}_{d_k}(e^{i\theta}p)\right] = \left[e^{im_1\theta}\widetilde{f}_1(p), \dots, e^{im_{d_k}\theta}\widetilde{f}_{d_k}(p)\right] = e^{i\theta}\Phi_{k,\delta}(p),$$

so we get the conclusion of Theorem 1.3.

*Proof of Corollaries 1.4 and 1.5.* They are immediate consequences of Theorem 1.3.  $\Box$ 

We close with an application of Corollary 1.5.

Example 4.9. Let  $(X,T^{1,0}X)$  be a compact CR manifold of dimension 3 with a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action. Assume that X admits a  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle L. For example, if X is strongly pseudoconvex, there is an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle over X. Take  $Z \in C^\infty(X,T^{1,0}X)$  such that  $Z_x$  is a basis for  $T_x^{1,0}X$ , for every  $x \in X$ . Let h be a distribution on X with Th=0 and Zh smooth (note that it is possible that there is a non-smooth function h such that Zh is smooth). Hence,  $Zh \in C^\infty(X)$ . Consider  $\hat{T}^{1,0}X := \mathrm{span} \ \langle Z + (Zh)T \rangle$ . Then,  $(X,\hat{T}^{1,0}X)$  is a compact CR manifold of dimension 3 with a transversal CR locally free  $S^1$ -action. Moreover, L is still an  $S^1$ -equivariant positive CR line bundle over  $(X,\hat{T}^{1,0}X)$ . To see this, let s be a rigid CR frame with respect to  $T^{1,0}X$  and  $|s|^2 = e^{-2\phi}$ . Then s is still a rigid CR frame with respect to  $\hat{T}^{1,0}X$ . Let  $\hat{\partial}_b$  be the tangential Cauchy-Riemann operator with respect to  $\hat{T}^{1,0}X$  and  $\hat{\partial}_b$  its conjugate. Then the curvature of L is given by  $\hat{R}^L = 2\hat{\partial}_b\hat{\partial}_b\phi$ . Since  $\hat{\partial}_b\phi = (\overline{Z} + \overline{Z}hT)\phi = \overline{Z}\phi d\overline{z}$  we have  $\hat{\partial}_b\hat{\partial}_b\phi = Z\overline{Z}\phi dz \wedge d\overline{z} = \partial_b\overline{\partial}_b\phi > 0$ 

From Theorem 1.3, we deduce that there exists smooth CR embeddings  $\Phi_{k,\delta}$  of  $(X, \hat{T}^{1,0}X)$  in  $\mathbb{CP}^{d_k-1}$  which are  $S^1$ -equivariant with respect to weighted diagonal actions.

## REFERENCES

[1] M. Adachi, *On the ampleness of positive CR line bundles over Levi-flat manifolds*, Publ. Res. Inst. Math. Sci. **50** (2014), no. 1, 153–167.

- [2] A. Andreotti and Y. -T. Siu, *Projective embeddings of pseudoconcave spaces*, Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa **24** (1970), 231–278.
- [3] M. F. Atiyah, *Elliptic operators and compact groups*. Lecture Notes in Mathematics, Vol. 401. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1974. ii+93 pp.
- [4] M.-S. Baouendi and L.-P. Rothschild and F. Treves, *CR structures with group action and extendability of CR functions*, Invent. Math. **83** (1985), 359–396.
- [5] A. L. Besse, *Manifolds all of whose geodesics are closed*. With appendices by D. B. A. Epstein, J.-P. Bourguignon, L. Bérard-Bergery, M. Berger and J. L. Kazdan. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete, 93. Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1978. ix+262.
- [6] P. Bleher and B. Shiffman and S. Zelditch, *Universality and scaling of correlations between zeros on complex manifolds*, Invent. Math. **142** (2000), no. 2, 351–395.
- [7] L. Boutet de Monvel, *Intégration des équations de Cauchy-Riemann induites formelles*, Séminaire Goulaouic-Lions-Schwartz 1974–1975; Équations aux derivées partielles linéaires et non linéaires, Centre Math., École Polytech., Paris, 1975, Exp. no. 9, pp. 13.
- [8] L. Boutet de Monvel and J. Sjöstrand, Sur la singularité des noyaux de Bergman et de Szegö, Astérisque, **34–35** (1976), 123–164.
- [9] D. Borthwick and A. Uribe, *Nearly Kählerian embeddings of symplectic manifolds*, Asian J. Math. **4** (2000), no. 3, 599–620.
- [10] D. M. Burns, *Global behavior of some tangential Cauchy-Riemann equations*, Partial differential equations and geometry (Proc. Conf., Park City, Utah, 1977), pp. 51–56, Lecture Notes in Pure and Appl. Math., 48, Dekker, New York, 1979.
- [11] D. Catlin, *The Bergman kernel and a theorem of Tian*, Analysis and geometry in several complex variables (Katata, 1997), 1–23, Trends Math., Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, 1999.
- [12] S.-C. Chen and M.-C. Shaw, *Partial differential equations in several complex variables*, AMS/IP Studies in Advanced Mathematics, 19, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI; International Press, Boston, MA, 2001.
- [13] J-H. Cheng, C-Y. Hsiao and I-H. Tsai, Heat kernel asymptotics and a local index theorem for CR manifolds with  $S^1$  action, arXiv:1511.00063.
- [14] M. Dimassi and J. Sjöstrand, *Spectral asymptotics in the semi-classical limit*, London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, vol. 268, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1999.
- [15] E. Getzler, An analogue of Demailly's inequality for strictly pseudoconvex CR manifolds, J. Differential Geom. **29** (1989), no. 2, 231–244.
- [16] H. Grauert, *Theory of q-convexity and q-concavity*, Several Complex Variables VII, H. Grauert, Th. Peternell, R. Remmert, eds. Encyclopedia of Mathematical Sciences, vol. 74. Springer, 1994.
- [17] H. Herrmann, C-Y. Hsiao and X. Li, Szegő kernel expansion and equivariant embedding of CR manifolds with circle action, Ann. Global. Anal. Geom. **5**2 (2017), no.3, 313-340.
- [18] C. D. Hill and M. Nacinovich, *A weak pseudoconcavity condition for abstract almost CR manifolds*, Invent. Math. **142** (2000), 251–283.
- [19] L. Hörmander, The analysis of linear partial differential operators. I, Classics in Mathematics, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2003.
- [20] C-Y. Hsiao, Existence of CR sections for high power of semi-positive generalized Sasakian CR line bundles over generalized Sasakian CR manifolds, Ann. Glob. Anal. Geom. 47 (2015), no. 1, 13–62.
- [21] C-Y. Hsiao, Szegő kernel asymptotics for high power of CR line bundles and Kodaira embedding theorems on CR manifolds, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 254 (2018), no. 1217, v+142 pp. ISBN: 978-1-4704-4101-2; 978-1-4704-4750-2.
- [22] C-Y. Hsiao and X. Li, Szegö kernel asymptotics and Morse inequalities on CR manifolds with  $S^1$ -action, Asian J. Math. 22 (2018), no. 3, 413–450.
- [23] C-Y. Hsiao and G. Marinescu, *Szegő kernel asymptotics and Morse inequalities on CR manifolds*, Math. Z. **271** (2012), 509–553.
- [24] C-Y. Hsiao and G. Marinescu, Asymptotics of spectral function of lower energy forms and Bergman kernel of semi-positive and big line bundles, Comm. Anal. Geom. **22** (2014), 1–108.
- [25] C-Y. Hsiao and G. Marinescu, *On the singularities of the Szegő projections on lower energy forms*, J. Differential Geom. **107** (2017), no. 1, 83-155.

- [26] C-Y. Hsiao and G. Marinescu, Szegő kernel asymptotics and Kodaira embedding theorems of Levi-flat CR manifolds, Math. Res. Lett. **24** (2017), no. 5, 1385–1451.
- [27] L. Lempert, On three dimensional Cauchy-Riemann manifolds, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 5 (1992), 1-50.
- [28] X. Ma and G. Marinescu, *Holomorphic Morse inequalities and Bergman kernels*, Progress in Math., vol. 254, Birkhäuser, Basel, 2007, 422 pp.
- [29] X. Ma and G. Marinescu, *Generalized Bergman kernels on symplectic manifolds*, Adv. Math. **217** (2008), no. 4, 1756–1815.
- [30] X. Ma and G. Marinescu and S. Zelditch, *Scaling asymptotics of heat kernels of line bundles*, Analysis, complex geometry, and mathematical physics: in honor of Duong H. Phong, Contemp. Math., **644**, 175–202, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2015.
- [31] G. Marinescu, *Asymptotic Morse Inequalities for Pseudoconcave Manifolds*, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. **23** (1996), no. 1, 27–55.
- [32] T. Ohsawa, On projectively embeddable complex-foliated structures, Publ. RIMS Kyoto Univ. 48 (2012), 735–747.
- [33] T. Ohsawa and N. Sibony, Kähler identity on Levi flat manifolds and application to the embedding, Nagoya Math. J. **158** (2000), 87–93.
- [34] L. Ornea and M. Verbitsky, *Sasakian structures on CR-manifolds*, Geometriae Dedicata, **125** (2007), 159–173.
- [35] H. Rossi, Attaching analytic spaces to an analytic space along a pseudoconvex boundary, Proc. Conf. on Complex Manifolds, pp. 242-256. New York: Springer 1965.
- [36] B. Shiffman and S. Zelditch, Asymptotics of almost holomorphic sections of ample line bundles on symplectic manifolds, J. Reine Angew. Math. **544** (2002), 181–222.
- [37] M. E. Taylor, *Partial differential equations. 1: Basic theory*, Applied Mathematical Sciences, vol. 115, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1996.
- [38] G. Tian, On a set of polarized Kähler metrics on algebraic manifolds, J. Differential Geom. **32** (1990), 99–130.
- [39] S. Webster, *The integrability problem for CR vector bundles*, Several complex variables and complex geometry, Part 3 (Santa Cruz, CA, 1989), 355–368, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., **52**, Part 3, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1991.
- [40] S. Zelditch, Szegő kernels and a theorem of Tian, Internat. Math. Res. Notices 1998, no. 6, 317–331.

Institute of Mathematics, Academia Sinica and National Center for Theoretical Sciences, Astronomy-Mathematics Building, No. 1, Sec. 4, Roosevelt Road, Taipei 10617, Taiwan

E-mail address: chsiao@math.sinica.edu.tw or chinyu.hsiao@gmail.com

School of Mathematics and Statistics, Wuhan University, Hubei 430072, China & Institute of Mathematics, Academia Sinica, 6F, Astronomy-Mathematics Building, No. 1, Sec. 4, Roosevelt Road, Taipei 10617, Taiwan

E-mail address: xiaoshanli@whu.edu.cn or xiaoshanli@math.sinica.edu.tw

Universität zu Köln, Mathematisches Institut, Weyertal 86-90, 50931 Köln, Germany, & Institute of Mathematics 'Simion Stoilow', Romanian Academy, Bucharest, Romania

E-mail address: gmarines@math.uni-koeln.de